Western University Scholarship@Western

Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository

11-14-2016 12:00 AM

Nasal Morphology As A Predictor Of Craniofacial Growth Direction

Christos Papadopoulos, The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor: Dr. Antonios Mamandras, *The University of Western Ontario* Co-Supervisor: Dr. Richard Bohay, *The University of Western Ontario* A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master of Clinical Science degree in Orthodontics © Christos Papadopoulos 2016

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd

Part of the Orthodontics and Orthodontology Commons

Recommended Citation

Papadopoulos, Christos, "Nasal Morphology As A Predictor Of Craniofacial Growth Direction" (2016). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 4363. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/4363

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

Abstract

It is important for an orthodontist to predict growth related changes and thereby appropriately time orthodontic treatment using the vertical indicators currently available. A potential predictor of craniofacial growth direction that has been discussed yet remains scientifically unexplored is nasal morphology. The objectives of this study are to determine if a difference in pre-adolescent nasal contour exists between post-adolescent normodivergent and hyperdivergent subjects, and if nasal contour morphology in pre-adolescent females is a reliable indicator of future craniofacial growth direction. A significant difference in pre-adolescent nasal contour morphology was found between normodivergent and hyperdivergent groups. A pre-adolescent nasal contour elevation >0.75mm may be indicative of future vertical craniofacial growth direction. However, pre-adolescent nasal contour morphology was judged to be a fair-to-poor diagnostic indicator of future craniofacial growth direction and should not be relied upon in craniofacial growth direction predictions.

Keywords: nasal morphology, nasal contour, craniofacial growth direction, vertical growth, nose, lower anterior face height, mandibular plane angle

Co-Authorship Statement

The completion of this thesis was possible due to the contribution of several individuals. It would not have been possible without their valued time and efforts, which was greatly appreciated.

Christos Papadopoulos:	BSc, DDS	
	Master of Clinical Dentistry Candidate, Graduate Orthodontics	
Contribution:	Study design, data collection and analysis, author of manuscript	
Antonios H. Mamandras:	DDS, MSc	
	Thesis supervisor	
	Chair, Division of Graduate Orthodontics, Schulich Dentistry,	
	Associate Professor of Dentistry, Schulich Dentistry	
Contribution:	Study design, data analysis, reviewed manuscript	
Richard Bohav [.]	DMD Diploma in Oral and Maxillofacial Radiology MSc	
Idenara Donay.	Thesis co-supervisor	
	Interim Director, Schulich Dentistry, Schulich School of	
	Medicine & Dentistry	
	Asst Director Academic Schulich Dentistry	
	Associate Professor of Dentistry, Schulich Dentistry	
	Associate Professor Oral Medicine & Radiology, Schulich	
	Dentistry	
Contribution:	Study design, data analysis, reviewed manuscript	
Ali Tassi:	BSc, DDS, MCID	
	Clinical Director, Division of Graduate Orthodontics	
	Asst. Professor of Dentistry, Schulich Dentistry	
Contribution:	Study design	

Acknowledgements

I would first and foremost like to express my heartfelt thanks to my research supervisor, department chair, clinical professor, and mentor, Dr. Antonios Mamandras. Thank you for welcoming me into the Western family and giving me the opportunity to be part of this profession. I am grateful for not only all that you have contributed to this project, but for also creating a wonderful environment to work, learn and be part of each and every day. You have made this three-year journey an unforgettable experience and I hope to have made you proud.

I would like to thank my co-supervisor Dr. Richard Bohay. Your guidance and patience in designing this thesis is greatly appreciated and it has been a true pleasure to work with you and learn from you.

Thirdly, I would like to thank Dr. Ali Tassi. Your dedication to the clinic and the residents is valued and respected. I thank you for your guidance, teaching and commitment to helping me become the best I can be. I would also like to thank Dr. Khadry Galil, Dr. Mark Tesseyman and Dr. Fernando Inocencio for being members of my thesis committee. I have enjoyed learning from each of you throughout my time at Western.

To the numerous clinical instructors who have dedicated their time, enthusiasm and knowledge to this program, I sincerely thank you. It takes a special person to be a teacher, and I could not feel more privileged to have been taught by not only great orthodontists, but also great people. You have left a resounding impression on me and have motivated me to give back to this profession throughout my life.

A special thank you to the wonderful staff of our orthodontic department: Barbara Merner, Jacqueline Geneau, Jo Ann Pfaff, Evelyn Larios and Patricia Vanin. Some of my favorite memories in clinic have been sharing laughter with each of you.

iv

To my classmates, Erin Eyer and Michelle Watroba: I could not have asked for better colleagues and friends to experience these three years with. We worked hard, learned from each other, pushed each other to become better, and spent just as much time enjoying each other's friendship. I will always look back on our time together with fondness. To my additional fellow residents, both past and present, I thank you for your friendship and the memories.

A special acknowledgement goes to Western alumnus Dr. Donald A. Fitzpatrick (MClD 1977) for inspiring me at a young age to become an orthodontist. I will always be grateful and appreciative of your guidance, mentorship and friendship.

Lastly, none of this would be possible without my family. To my parents who made numerous sacrifices throughout their lives for the betterment of their children, I hope to have made you proud. I will forever be grateful for your guidance, love and continued belief in me in achieving my dreams. This is for you, just as much as it is for me.

Table of Contents

Abstract	ii
Co-Authorship Statement	iii
Acknowledgements	iv
List of Tables	viii
List of Figures	X
List of Appendices	xi
Introduction	1
Craniofacial Growth	1
The Significance of Growth in Orthodontics	2
The Challenge of Vertical Growth	5
Current Knowledge on Growth Pattern Predictors	
Mandibular Plane Angle as a Predictor for Growth Direction	11
Previous Research on Nasal Morphology	15
Growth During Adolescence in Males and Females	21
The Cervical Vertebral Maturation Method	23
Nasal Contour as Predictor of Future Craniofacial Growth Direction	25
Purpose	27
Assessing the Strength of Diagnostic Test	
Hypotheses	32
Materials and Methods	33
Sample Collection Information	30
Subject Collection	34
Image Standardization	35
Cephalometric Landmarks and Angles	36
Radiographic Tracing Methodology	
Error study	
Distribution of Sample: Group Classification	40

Statistical Methods		43
---------------------	--	----

Results	47
Discussion	59
Limitations	72
Conclusions	75
Potential future Studies	76
Appendices	
References	
Curriculum Vita	96

List of Tables

Table 1: Average MPA and LAFH from each growth study, and the combined average of all three
Table 2: Sample collection and distribution information of the study subjects
Table 3: Measurement Error and Reproducibility of Cephalometric Variables (n =40)
Table 4: Comparing pre-adolescent records between normodivergent and hyperdivergent subjects. 48
Table 5: Comparing pre-adolescent records between normodivergent and hyperdivergent subjects
Table 6: Mandibular plane angle and lower anterior face height in normodivergent and hyperdivergent groups
Table 7: Descriptive Statistics for nasal contours for each group
Table 8: Average change in nasal contour during adolescence for each group
Table 9: Frequency distribution of pre-adolescent nasal bridge elevation measures (mm)for normodivergent and hyperdivergent subjects
Table 10: Frequency distribution of pre-adolescent nasal contour elevations in normodivergent and hyperdivergent groups
Table 11: Contingency table (2x2) for association between pre-adolescent nasal contour elevation and future craniofacial growth direction

Table 12: Various statistics calculated using the prevalence of the sample
Table 13: Coordinates of the ROC curve for pre-adolescent nasal contour
elevation

List of Figures

Figure 1: The anterior cranial base (S-Na) and mandibular (Go-Me) planes. Their
intersection forms the mandibular plane angle (MPA)12
Figure 2: Lower anterior face height is the vertical distance from ANS to hard tissue
menton (Me). It is often stated as a percentage of total face height. Total face height is the
vertical distance from nasion (Na) to menton (Me)14
Figure 3: A patient with a distinctive 'dorsal hump'17
Figure 4: A lateral cephalometric radiograph with a distinctive 'dorsal hump'17
Figure 5: The Cervical Vertebral Maturation Stage (CVMS) designations
Figure 6: Contingency table showing the relationship between a test's prediction and the observation (outcome)
Figure 7: An example of an ROC curve for a diagnostic test with excellent strength, as
represented by the large area under the curve
Figure 8: Cephalometric landmarks and planes (1-7) used to measure the seven angular
measures and 3 linear measures for this study
Figure 9: Nasal contour measurement methodology. This measure aimed to quantify the
significance of the 'dorsal hump'
Figure 10: ROC curve showing sensitivity and specificity

List of Appendices

Appendix I: Definitions of Cephalometric Landmarks	78
Appendix II: Definitions of Cephalometric Planes and Angles	80
Appendix III: Diagrammatic representation of the planes and angles used	82
Appendix IV: Data for additional indicators of craniofacial growth direction	.83

Introduction

Craniofacial Growth

The knowledge of craniofacial growth-related changes is essential in planning orthodontic treatment¹, and has been the fundamental basis of orthodontic practice.² For this reason, there has been a long-standing interest in maxillary and mandibular growth prediction.³ The relationship of nose, lips and chin are also important considerations⁴ and successful evaluation of facial balance must include a study of the facial profile. As the soft tissue profile can be altered by both growth and orthodontic treatment, it is imperative that the orthodontist have an understanding of not only the growth changes expected in the facial structures but also those occurring as a result of orthodontic treatment.

In addition to understanding growth-related changes, the timing of orthodontic treatment to achieve an optimal outcome is of paramount importance.⁵ It must be remembered that orthodontic treatment is often commenced during early adolescence, before the peak growth spurt. As such, dentofacial growth after the completion of orthodontic treatment may influence the treatment outcome.¹ Therefore, it is important for orthodontists to predict growth related changes to the best of their abilities and thereby appropriately time treatment given the knowledge and growth prediction variables that are available. As a result, many attempts have been made to describe the range of normal variation of the human face and design a system that identifies the various facial types. It is assumed that such a classification would be of value in the diagnosis and treatment planning of different craniofacial and dental discrepancies.⁶ With increased insight into proven indicators and

decision-making processes, the orthodontist should be better able to appropriately time treatment and deliver successful long-term results.⁵

The Significance of Growth in Orthodontics

It is difficult to predict how any one individual will respond to a particular plan of treatment. Expecting variability is the rule rather than the exception. In orthodontics, two interrelated factors contribute to most of the variability in response to treatment: the patient's growth pattern and the effect of treatment on the expression of growth. In the absence of growth, treatment responses are reasonably predictable while growth can be remarkably unpredictable.⁷

To achieve a successful orthodontic result, the orthodontist must have some understanding of the patient's future facial growth potential. The effects of growth in combination with orthodontic treatment in determining the ultimate post-treatment result have long been considered important in the growing patient.⁸ It would be ideal if orthodontists could identify where growth occurs, how much growth is remaining, in which direction and when growth will express itself, what roles genetics and environmental factors play in influencing facial growth and, in turn, how these factors can be influenced with treatment to achieve optimal results.⁹ Previous longitudinal investigations have also indicated that the timing of orthodontic treatment to coincide with growth may be a considerable factor in the stability of the dentition.¹⁰ Since disproportionate growth of the jaws is a contributing factor in the manifestation of malocclusions, it is necessary to learn how facial growth is influenced and controlled.

Because predicting facial growth would be of great benefit in planning orthodontic treatment, repeated efforts have been made to develop methods to do this from cephalometric radiographs. Successful prediction requires specifying both the amount and direction of growth. Longitudinal cephalometric growth studies have been done to allow their use in growth prediction by providing means for normal growth changes. These studies include the Bolton, Burlington and Michigan craniofacial growth studies. Based on data from these studies, growth prediction for subjects under consideration for orthodontic therapy appear to be more accurate the closer the subjects relate to the mean, while the reverse is also true.⁷

Having the ability to predict the magnitude and direction of craniofacial growth would provide a significant benefit in orthodontic diagnosis and facilitate better treatment designs. More specifically, predicting the development of extreme skeletal growth patterns would be of considerable value because of the difficulty in treating these patients and the sequelae of leaving them untreated.¹¹ However, the difficulty with growth prediction based on average changes is that any patient may have neither the average amount nor direction of growth, and thus there is the possibility of significant error.⁷ Our ability to predict facial growth, therefore, is poorest for the very patients in whom it would be most useful.

Although considerable data exist with regard to craniofacial growth, exactly what determines the growth of the jaws remains unclear and continues to be the subject of intensive research.⁷ At present, accurate growth predictions are simply not possible for the children who need it most.⁷

Three major theories in recent years have attempted to explain the determinants of craniofacial growth:

1) bone, like other tissues, is the primary determinant of its own growth

- cartilage is the primary determinant of skeletal growth, while bone responds secondarily and passively
- 3) the soft tissue matrix in which the skeletal elements are embedded is the primary determinant of growth, and both bone and cartilage are secondary followers⁷

The main difference in the theories is the location at which genetic control is expressed. The second theory ('cartilage theory'), suggests that genetic control is located in the cartilage, while bone responds passively to being displaced. Indirect genetic control, whatever its source, is called 'epigenetic'. In contemporary thought, the truth is to be found in some synthesis of the second and third theories, while the first, though it was the dominant view until the 1960s, has largely been discarded.⁷

Although there is no cartilage in the maxilla itself, there is cartilage in the nasal septum, and the nasomaxillary complex grows as a unit.⁷ Proponents of the cartilage theory of growth hypothesize that the cartilaginous nasal septum serves a pacemaker for other aspects of maxillary growth. The mechanism for maxillary growth would be at first a forward push from lengthening of the cranial base, then a forward pull from the nasal cartilage.⁷ Experiments have been carried out to test the idea that cartilage can serve as a true growth center. In early experiments by Copray et al.¹², transplanting cartilage from the nasal septum gave equivocal results: sometimes it grew, sometimes it did not. In more precise recent

experiments, however, nasal septal cartilage was found to grow nearly as well in culture as epiphyseal plate cartilage.⁷ In another study, Delatte et al.¹³ found that cartilage from the mandibular condyle showed significantly less growth in culture than the other cartilages. In rodent studies, removing a segment of the cartilaginous nasal septum caused a considerable deficit in growth of the midface. The loss of growth in experimental animals when nasal cartilage is removed is great enough to lead most observers to conclude that the septal cartilage does have some innate growth potential, and that its loss makes a difference in maxillary growth.⁷ From these experiments the other cartilages appear to be capable of acting as growth centers, but the mandibular condyle cartilage does not. The fact that, for many bones, cartilage does the growing while bone merely replaces it makes this theory attractive for the bones of the jaws. It appears that the nasal septum can and does act independently as a growing center. It is now understood throughout the orthodontic literature that the extent to which growth of cartilage of the nasal septum leads to translation of the maxilla remains unknown, but this cartilage probably does contribute to craniofacial growth.

The Challenge of Vertical Growth

In describing facial growth there are usually two important points to consider: (1) the increments or intensity of growth and (2) the direction of growth.¹⁴ One of the first to appreciate the importance of the directions of facial growth was Hellman¹⁵ in the 1930s, but the first complete analysis to quantify variations in facial relationships was published by Downs in 1948.^{16, 17}

Three general categories of orthodontic problems exist in orthodontics. Horizontal problems may include large antero-posterior discrepancies between the maxilla and mandible, which can be assessed cephalometrically. Vertical problems may include a skeletal open bite or deepbite and or excessively large or small face heights, and transverse problems often include a discrepancy between the width of the upper and lower dentition and a narrow or wide mandible or maxilla. For the three planes of space in both the maxilla and mandible, there is a definite sequence in which growth is 'completed'. Growth in width is completed first, then growth in length (A-P), and finally growth in height (vertical).⁷

Two of the largest studies that investigated the prevalence of skeletal facial types were undertaken in the United States, and involved the evaluation of a large orthodontic based patient sample.^{18, 19} In both studies, the prevalence of the long face pattern was approximately 22%. ^{18, 19} This extreme form of vertical craniofacial growth was also reported to be the second most common cause for seeking and receiving orthodontic/surgical treatment.¹⁸

In long face individuals who have excessive lower anterior face height, the mandible shows a backward rotation with an increase in the mandibular plane angle (MPA). Orthodontic cases which have a good morphological pattern with no substantial vertical or horizontal problems likely have the best prognosis if the growth directions and intensities are somewhere midway between the extreme growth variations.¹⁷ It thus follows that cases would probably have a higher degree of treatment success if the mandibular plane was relatively flat and the anterior face height relatively short.¹⁷ However, predicting the

likelihood of horizontal or vertical growth in pre-adolescent patients can sometimes be challenging.

Vertical malocclusions result from the interplay of many different etiological factors during the growth period. Vertical malocclusions can be divided into those that are dentoalveolar in origin and those that are predominantly skeletal due to the growth patterns of the jaws.²⁰ Vertical malocclusions that are skeletal in origin usually have little or no improvement in horizontal mandibular position over time.²⁰ Although the genetically determined mandibular growth pattern in general cannot be significantly altered by treatment, the orthodontist's goal should be to prevent further exacerbation of any deviation from normal by controlling the occlusal relationships of the dentition. Changes in the occlusion, particularly those produced by the eruption and exfoliation of teeth, produce vertical changes in the positioning of the mandible that are then translated into directional changes of growth.¹⁷ For example, one particularly important factor in the development of a deep bite or open bite is the pattern of growth of the mandible. This is an important concept for the clinician to understand, as high angle patients are generally more prone to mechanical extrusion of posterior teeth during orthodontic treatment. The increased risk of extrusion in these patients is associated with their weaker masticatory musculature and bite force.^{20, 21}

In growing individuals, the long face growth pattern is difficult to modify and persists until the late teens.²² Therefore, persons with long faces may require therapeutic intervention at an earlier age than those with short facial vertical patterns.^{4, 23, 24} In addition, preventive or interceptive treatments to eliminate thumbsucking, prolonged infantile swallowing, tongue

thrust and other abnormal perioral muscle activities should be employed. ²⁵ It has also been documented that airway problems (such as large adenoids, tonsils or blocked airways due to septum deviations) are frequently observed in high angle cases and may affect mandibular posture.²¹ Interestingly, Linder-Aronson demonstrated the closing of the mandibular plane angle and reduction in lower face height following removal of adenoids and tonsillectomy ^{26, 27}

Evidently, identifying the correct direction and pattern of craniofacial growth in a preadolescent patient can be invaluable to the clinician. Perhaps said best by Thomas Creekmore regarding vertical growth, "If it were possible to control the vertical growth of the face, it would be possible to solve almost all of our orthodontic problems". ²⁸ Therefore, it is useful to the profession to explore the possibility of discovering another measure that may serve as a reliable predictor for vertical craniofacial growth.

Current Knowledge on Growth Pattern Predictors

Severe skeletal pattern discrepancies represent at least one third of a typical orthodontic practice and are the major source of difficult cases.^{4, 29} These cases must be managed carefully and appropriately with full knowledge of what can happen in extreme variations in facial growth. Clearly, knowledge of dentoskeletal disharmonies is vital in planning orthodontic treatment and anticipating growth trends.²⁹

A large body of data exists with regard to the biology of growth and development in general, and craniofacial growth in particular, as it relates to orthodontic treatment and its

outcomes.⁵ Cephalometric methods have been widely used for estimating facial growth velocity to establish standards of growth to use in orthodontic diagnosis, treatment planning and evaluation of orthodontic treatment.³⁰ In studies of facial growth using the metallic implant technique Bjork ³¹⁻³³ and Bjork and Skieller ³⁴⁻³⁶ demonstrated that the direction of growth of the lower jaw varies greatly in the normal population. According to earlier writers, most people have the same facial type from early childhood to adulthood.³¹⁻³³ Bishara and Jacobsen⁶ and Bishara et al.⁹ described the range of variation in the craniofacial relationships and also found that there was a strong tendency to maintain the original facial type with age. Bishara found that 77% of persons are categorized as having the same facial type at 5 years and at 25 years of age, equating to a strong tendency to maintain the overall facial type as facial growth progresses with age. Subsequently, Mitani et al.³⁷ found that the fundamental disharmony of Class III structure is established early in life, but that growth changes of the Class III mandible are fairly similar to those of the normal mandible *until* the pubertal growth peak. Thus, it seems that the outcome of facial growth is influenced at least in part by the original size and relationship of the jaws. However, there is a continuous demand for longitudinal growth data to better comprehend growth of the face, as well as identify variables that can be utilized in predicting craniofacial growth direction. As such, it would be advantageous if other variables in children and pre-adolescents could be identified that may aid in predicting future deviations from normal growth.

A number of craniofacial characteristics have been proposed as growth direction indicators. For example, mandibular plane angle, facial axis angle, and the antegonial notch have been found to be indicative of a vertically directed mandibular growth patter.^{38, 39} In 1988, a

study by Nanda evaluated the vertical growth in the face by examining patterns of facial growth in subjects with skeletal open bite and skeletal deep bite, with longitudinal data.²³

However, apart from a description of observed morphologic differences, there is a lack of understanding concerning the dynamics that typify the development of vertical dysplasia. Through his work, Nanda determined that the fundamental difference between the open-and deep-bite faces is found in the anterior region in the face, rather than in variations of ramal height or total posterior face height. His research led him to ask two important questions for future studies:

1) At what point in post-natal development is it possible to recognize the establishment of facial patterns in open-bite and deep-bite subjects, and

2) Do the facial patterns, once identified, tend to persist throughout development?

This led Nanda et al. to develop another study two years later, in 1990.⁴ The purpose of this study was to assess skeletal factors associated with the development of vertical facial disproportions. Previous research suggested that the mandibular plane angle is a prognostic criterion for predicting dimensions, proportions and direction of facial growth.⁴⁰⁻⁵⁰ From an analysis of the literature, Nanda ascertained six cephalometric angular measurements that were the best criteria for identifying subjects with vertical dysplasia: sella-nasion to palatal plane (SN-PP), sella-nasion to mandibular plane (SN-MP), gonial angle (Ar-Go-Me), palatalomandibular plane (MP-PP), cranial base (Ba-S-N), and sella-nasion to occlusal plane (SN-OP).^{23, 51} Another commonly used cephalometric indicator to distinguish between horizontal and vertical growth is the Y-axis (sella-gnathion to FH or SN), developed by

Downs. Deviations from the normal value were indications that one type of growth (horizontal or vertical) was prevailing over the other. The 'normal' Y-axis angle, was, therefore, intended to represent the direction of growth at gnathion in an ideal facial pattern.¹⁷

Consequently, one is still unable to accurately forecast the amount and direction of mandibular growth.⁵¹ Some orthodontic estimations of growth can be complicated by uncertainty, and so any useful adjuncts that we can utilize in predicting craniofacial growth direction would be to both the clinician's and patient's advantage. As Weinstein once noted, the effects of any treatment are uncertain in any given patient. "Even in cases in which a diagnosis can be made with certainty and a preferred treatment is well established, the treatment will still fail in some patients who may be indistinguishable a priori from those in whom the treatment will be successful".⁵³

Mandibular Plane Angle as a Predictor for Growth Direction

As evident by previous research by many authors, multiple variables can describe craniofacial growth direction more complete than a single variable. However, vertical facial morphology has traditionally been studied by examining subjects chosen based on mandibular plane angle.⁴⁹ The larger the mandibular plane angle, the more the mandible tends to become steeper, and the more the chin moves down and backward, leading to a vertical deviation from normal. The smaller the angle, the greater the tendency of the mandible to become flatter and the chin to grow forward.⁵⁴ Schudy made a comprehensive study of four hundred malocclusions and found the mandibular plane angle to be an

excellent indicator of facial type.⁵⁵ Evidence suggests that the mandibular plane angle is an excellent indicator of vertical craniofacial growth.⁴⁹ The average mandibular plane angle (MPA) relative to the anterior cranial base (S-Na plane) is 28.9° and 21.9° if relative to Frankfurt horizontal.¹⁷ A mandibular plane angle $>32^{\circ}$ relative to the anterior cranial base is considered a vertical growth tendency.⁵⁶ Schudy later introduced the term, facial divergence, the extremes being hypodivergent and hyperdivergent, as more descriptive terms for facial type.⁵⁶ Figure 1 depicts the mandibular plane angle formed by two planes (Sella-Nasion and Gonion-Menton).



Figure 1: The anterior cranial base (S-Na) and mandibular (Go-Me) planes. Their intersection forms the mandibular plane angle (MPA).

Some studies have hypothesized very little change in mandibular plane angle during growth. In a study by Love et al.⁵⁷ mandibular growth was found to be statistically significant for the age periods of 16-18 years and 18-20 years, but the mandibular plane angle closed an average of only 1.6° over the study period.⁵⁷ The results of this study are in agreement with others in concluding very little change in mandibular plane angle during growth for persons with a vertical craniofacial growth direction.^{34, 25} Bjork claimed that a child with vertical growth-movement of hard-tissue menton could not be expected to have their mandibular plane-cranial base angle altered appreciably with growth.¹⁷ In support of these claims, more recent studies have shown that the inclination of the mandibular plane in high angle cases remain fairly unchanged from 6 years to 15 years of age.²⁵

It is also important to note that many investigations have confirmed the strong association of the anterior face height on the mandibular plane angle and on the formation of different facial types at both younger and older ages.^{17, 58} The skeletal differences that lead to disproportionate lower face height in long-faced and short-faced children are related to mandibular morphology.⁴⁹ In a random sample of fifty malocclusions, Schudy⁵⁵ found the relationship of facial height to have a very high correlation with mandibular plane angle (SN-MP) and Y-Axis. He also correlated these measurements to lower face height and found highly significant readings for the mandibular plane angle. Schudy concluded that the Y-axis was not closely related with the morphology of the lower face but that the mandibular plane angle was.⁵⁵ In another study, Isaacson et al. also found that lower anterior face height was found to be significantly greater in a high angle group than in a normodivergent group.²¹ Recent studies even indicate that hyperdivergent patterns are predominantly due to increased lower face height.⁵⁹ Lower anterior face height in addition to mandibular plane angle has been shown to be an excellent predictor of vertical craniofacial growth direction.⁴⁹ Figure 2 illustrates the method of determining the lower anterior face height as a percentage of total face height.



Figure 2: Lower anterior face height is the vertical distance from ANS to hard tissue menton (Me). It is often stated as a percentage of total face height. Total face height is the vertical distance from nasion (Na) to menton (Me).

Love et al.⁵⁷ and Foley and Mamandras⁵² studied growth of the facial skeleton during the teenage years in both sexes and reported that anterior facial height (AFH) increased over the observation time. In the females, the total change in AFH (N/Me) over the entire observation period was 4.3 mm, and about 40% of the growth in facial height occurred before age 15. For both sexes, about 60% to 70% of the increase in AFH occurred in the lower anterior face height (LAFH).

It has been discovered that for young patients with a long anterior face height and a steep mandibular plane angle, the chance of developing a skeletal open bite through vertical skeletal growth is increased.⁵⁸ A steep mandibular plane contributes to an anterior open bite by directing corpus growth in a more downward direction than normal, thus maintaining or

aggravating overdevelopment of lower anterior facial height.²⁵ In the absense of dentoalveolar compensations, skeletal anterior openbite may occur at a juvenile age or later when a steep mandibular plane directs corpus growth more downward than normal, thereby maintaining or accentuating overdevelopment of LAFH.²⁵

It can be concluded that faces become disproportionately long as the mandibular plane and anterior face height increase. This finding is an excellent example of Solow's demonstration that many cephalometric variables are highly correlated and lack independence.⁴⁹ Because a steep MPA and a large LAFH are often inherent characteristic, the mandibular plane angle and lower anterior face height are useful to describe different facial types and must be taken into consideration when treatment planning and forecasting growth direction.

Previous Research on Nasal Morphology

As previously stated, many soft and hard tissue parameters cannot be predicted with sufficient accuracy and precision to be useful to the orthodontist in the planning of treatment and actual treatment.⁶⁰ In general, facial soft tissues are considered a dynamic structure that can develop along with or independent of their skeletal substructure.⁶¹ However, the clinical impact on skeletal profile and influence in cephalometric soft tissue skeletal values cannot be denied.⁶²

In 1944, Tweed gave special attention to esthetics. He stated that "a thorough concept of the normal growth pattern of the child's face or any face is as important to orthodontists, if not more so, as complete mastery of the science of occlusion". ⁶³ Few soft tissue growth

studies^{64, 65} have centered on sagittal malrelationships, and at present very few longitudinal studies exist that assess the growth of the integument in extreme vertical patterns, i.e., patients with short- and long-face syndromes.⁶¹

One such characteristic that has been implicated in prediction of vertical growth is the morphology of the nose. Although craniofacial literature is replete with longitudinal and cross-sectional studies of skeletal growth and development, studies specifically devoted to nasal growth and development are infrequently found.⁶⁶ Although limited studies have been conducted on nasal profile, there is a lack of quantitative data on the size, shape, and relative position of the nose.⁶² In addition, these studies that have assessed nasal characteristics did not examine whether the nose could be used as an indicator of facial growth direction.³⁹ Despite this, there does appear to be a relationship between nasal shape and malocclusion that has yet to be fully explored.⁶⁷

The form and profile of the nose depends upon both the bony and cartilaginous components and the overlying soft tissue integument.⁶⁸ Nasal growth is produced in part by an increase in size of the cartilaginous nasal septum, while growth of the nasal bone itself is complete at 10 years of age.⁷ Growth thereafter is only of the nasal cartilage and soft tissues, both of which undergo a considerable adolescent spurt.⁷ A convex nasal contour develops when the growth of the septal cartilage at the bridge of the nose continues beyond the growth of the alar cartilage at the tip of the nose. The nose grows more rapidly than the rest of the face during the adolescent growth spurt, but growth of the nose is extremely variable, as a cursory examination of any group of people will confirm.³⁹

Shape changes of the nasal dorsum are particularly important. Generally, dorsum shape change is believed to occur after early childhood and is associated with positional changes of the nasal bone.⁷⁰ Elevation of the dorsum is due to the fact that during adolescence, the nose tip does not grow forward to the same extent as the nasal bone.⁷¹ Thus, a 'dorsal hump' develops as indicated by elevated nasal tissue along the bridge of the nose (Figures 3 and 4).



Figure 3: A 16-year old patient with a distinctive 'dorsal hump' ⁷²



Figure 4: The same patient's lateral cephalometric radiograph⁷²

In a study on the growth of the nose by Posen⁷¹, Posen's objectives were to evaluate the growth pattern of the nose in persons from infancy through adulthood. Posen found that one should expect the nose to become more prominent after the age of 13 years and should anticipate that the entire facial profile will become more convex. He did not conclude, but rather *suggested* that this may be the determining period for final nose contour. Posen also stated it is important to determine how much residual nasal growth expresses itself after the age of 13 years, as the form and shape of the nose and facial profile changed significantly from 13-17 years of age in his sample.⁷¹

There have been studies that have looked at the relationship between nasal contour and anterioposterior relationships of the jaws. In earlier years, a study by Chaconas et al.⁷³ found that the configuration of the dorsum of the nose in Class II subjects followed the general convexity of the Class II face, and those who exhibited an elevation of the nasal bridge were Class II subjects. Chaconas postulated that it is possible that the direction of growth of the nasal bones, and not the actual length, causes the elevation of the bridge of the nose, and questioned whether there was an association between elevation of nasal bridge and direction of growth of the mandible. However, the direction of growth of the mandible was not investigated by Chaconas; rather, he found that the correlation between the length of the nose and the linear measurement of the length of the mandible indicated that a long nose was associated with a large mandible.⁷³

In a study by Kothari designed to gain insight into the relationship of nasal size, Class II malocclusion, and maxillary skeletal dimensions, it was concluded that the size of the nose has an important influence on treatment objectives.⁷⁴ Kothari found that Class 1 groups tended to have straighter noses, and that skeletal Class II groups tended to have elevated nasal bridges. In agreement with Kothari was a study by Robison et al.⁷⁴ In 1986, Robison evaluated the relationship of skeletal facial pattern and soft tissue nasal form in 123 female subjects aged 11-20.6 years.⁷⁵ He reported significant correlations between anterioposerior (AP) skeletal patterns and certain features of soft-tissue nasal shape, such as height and width, measured angularly. However, whereas the AP profile skeletal pattern was significantly correlated with general nasal shape, the skeletal vertical dimension was not significantly related with nasal width and height.⁷⁵ Robison's study

did not attempt to quantify nasal contour nor clarify the threshold of clinical discernibility, and found that all nasal angular measurements remained stable during growth.

In a study by Ferrario et al. ⁶⁶, researchers found that the growth of the nose seems to be related to skeletal growth only to a certain extent. Ferrario also found that increments in nose height, depth and inclination are essentially complete in girls by 16 years of age, whereas they continue to increase in males up to and beyond 18 years.

In another study by Prasad et al., ⁶⁸ a statistically significant difference was seen regarding nasal length between males and females, with males having longer noses. Additionally, there was no statistically significant difference in nasal contour (measured angularly, not linearly) between males and females. Other studies have found the opposite, with a convex nasal contour being more prevalent in males than females.⁶⁹ Further, a prominent nasal dorsum has also been associated with long face syndrome.⁴⁰

Genecov et al.⁷⁶ found that nasal bone projection and dorsal hump to be most commonly found in Skeletal Class II groups. However, this was in sharp contrast with Prasad et al. who found that nasal contour represented an insignificant and weak correlation with all of the maxillary skeletal parameters in sagittal skeletal relationships.⁶⁸ Neither study assessed nasal contour quantitatively to craniofacial growth direction of the mandible. It is quite clear that there has been minimal and inconclusive research that has investigated the relationship between nasal contour and craniofacial growth direction, specifically with respect to the vertical dimension. Additionally, information regarding a linear nasal contour measurement is sparse. An appropriate study investigating the relationship between nasal contour and craniofacial growth direction quantitatively in the vertical direction has yet to be done, as of this writing. As such, there is a need to investigate and quantitate this relationship further.

Growth During Adolescence in Males and Females

It is well documented that males lag behind females in reaching the adolescent growth spurt. ²³ Females tend to have their adolescent growth spurt earlier than males, and long facial patterns tend to express themselves before those with short vertical patterns.^{23, 24, 51} Why this occurs is not known, but the phenomenon has an important impact on the timing of orthodontic treatment, which must be done earlier in girls than in boys to take advantage of the adolescent growth spurt⁷. Fortunately, growth of the jaws usually correlates with the physiologic events of puberty in about the same way as growth in height.⁷ There is an adolescent growth spurt in the length of the mandible, and a modest increase in growth at the sutures of the maxilla. More growth takes place in the mandible than the maxilla, and this results in differential jaw growth that can be unpredictable.⁷

Buschang et al. found that males have greater growth potential than females between age 10 and 15 years due to a more intense adolescent growth spurt and approximately 2 additional years of growth due to maturational differences.⁷⁷ This was confirmed by

Foley and Mamandras⁵² who reported that pubertal growth spurts in females occurred 2 years earlier than in males, and that it is generally accepted that the termination of active pubertal growth takes place in females at 14 years of age. In a longitudinal cephalometric study by Snodell and Nanda, the authors found the greatest rates of growth occurred at ages 13 and 14 years for females and at ages 15 through 17 years for males.¹⁰

It is also important to note that longitudinal data from studies of craniofacial growth indicate that a significant number of individuals, especially among girls, have a 'juvenile acceleration' in jaw growth that occurs 1-2 years before the adolescent growth spurt. This tendency for a clinically useful acceleration in jaw growth to precede the adolescent spurt is a major reason for careful assessment of physiologic age in planning orthodontic treatment.⁷⁸ Furthermore, Mellion et al. concluded that the common assumption that onset and peak adolescent growth in females occur at ages 10 and 12 is approximately 6 months to 1 year late.⁷⁹ This tendency for a clinically useful assessment of physiologic age in planning orthodontic treatment.⁷⁸ If treatment is delayed too long, the opportunity to utilize the growth spurt is missed. In the timing of orthodontic treatment, clinicians have a tendency to treat girls too late and boys too soon, forgetting the considerable disparity in the rate of physiologic maturation.⁷

When examining the gender differences that may be present in soft tissue form, most studies agree that a trend for sexual dimorphism is evident.⁶¹ Genecov et al.⁷⁶ found that there is a considerable dichotomy in soft tissue growth between males and females

between 12 to 17 years of age. Enlow and Hans also reported that the male nose was proportionately larger, more protrusive and longer than the female nose.⁸⁰ Nanda found that the male nose had not attained adult size even at age 18, while the female nose had attained adult size by 16 years of age.⁴ Prahl-Andersen et al.⁸¹ found that the growth of the nose seems to be related to skeletal growth to a certain extent, and found that boys show an increase in growth velocity after the age of 12 years. In contrast, Meng et al.⁸² determined that increments in nose height, depth, and inclination are essentially complete in girls by 16 years of age.

Blanchette et al. found that boys showed continued growth of the soft tissue integument through age 16 in contrast to girls who attained the adult size of the soft tissue integument around 14 years of age.⁶¹ It was also found that subjects with long vertical facial patterns experienced their pubertal growth spurt earlier than the short-face subjects, and boys tended to grow for longer periods of time.⁶¹ In general, the soft tissue integument of the face in girls attained its adult size at age 15 years. Males, however, have shown continued growth of the soft tissue integument past the age of 17 years.⁶¹ Evidently, these and other studies have shown that growth changes of the facial tissues occur predominantly before the age of 18 years in either gender.⁸

The Cervical Vertebral Maturation Method

For most developmental indicators, the correlation coefficient between developmental status and chronologic age is about 0.8, so the probability that one could predict the developmental stage from knowing the chronologic age or vice versa is $(0.8)^2 = 0.64$.⁷

However, since chronological age and the timing of maturation do not always coincide, the cervical vertebral maturation (CVM) method was also used to aid in confirming a preadolescent and post-adolescent lateral cephalogram was available for each potential subject.

Cervical vertebral stages were determined by using the method described by Baccetti et al.⁸³ The cervical vertebrae undergo a well-defined sequence of changes that are visible on routine lateral cephalometric radiographs.⁷⁹ Baccetti's method is based on changes in shape of the cervical vertebral bodies (2-4) and developing concavities on their lower borders (Figure 5).



Figure 5: The Cervical Vertebral Maturation Stage (CVMS) designations. Note the concavity that appears on the lower border of C4 during the third stage (CVMS III). The peak in mandibular growth has occurred within one or two years before this stage.

The CVM method has been shown to be a valid indicator of skeletal growth during the circumpubertal period, but is not significantly more reliable than chronological age.⁸⁴ However, it may be that the most reliable, valid and critical use of the CVM method is differentiating the pre-mandibular from post-mandibular growth peak phases.⁷ Baccetti et al.⁸³ found that the peak mandibular growth occurs between cervical vertebral stages

CVM stage 3 and 4 and that the stages of vertebral maturation occur, on average, 1 year apart. Thus, CVM stage 2 would tend to precede the interval of maximum mandibular growth by about a year.

Nasal Contour as Predictor of Future Craniofacial Growth Direction:

Studies have shown that a convex nasal profile is indicative of retrusive mandibles and steep mandibular planes. Moreau looked for associations between dorsal nasal ridge contour and craniofacial growth direction.³⁹ His study evaluated the cephalometric records of female patients treated orthodontically at Western's graduate orthodontic clinic, dividing his eventual sample of eighty-four (84) subjects into two groups based on nasal ridge contour. Forty-two subjects had a convex nasal contour while the other forty-two had a concave nasal contour (cut-off point arbitrarily defined as 1.5mm). The average age of each patient was 14.4 years of age. Cephalometric measures used to aid in predicting craniofacial growth direction were evaluated in each group to see if growth direction indicators were significantly different between the two groups. Moreau's most clinically significant finding was the vertical direction of growth found for the convex nasal profile group as compared to the concave nasal profile group. Moreau found that those with convex nasal profiles had steeper mandibular plane angles (by an average of 6.11°), larger lower anterior face heights and lower facial axis angles. These findings supported McNamara's belief that patients possessing a more convex nasal profile are characterized by steep mandibular planes.⁸⁵ Moreau also found that mandibles and maxillas were more retrusively positioned and gonial angles were larger in individuals with convex nasal profiles, and that lower face heights for the convex group increased
significantly during the treatment time interval. Moreau concluded that there is a definite relationship between females with a convex nasal profile and a vertically directed mandible, and affirmed that a clinician should be careful to control the vertical dimension in treating females with a convex nasal profile.

However, despite Moreau finding correlations between post-adolescent nasal morphology and cephalometric variables at a single point in time, it has yet to be determined if preadolescent nasal contour could serve as a predictor for *future* vertical growth. In other words, he found that convex nasal profile was associated with vertical growth parameters in females at a single point in time, but did not explore the potential predictive power of pre-adolescent nasal contour.³⁹

On the contrary, in the study by Nanda in 1990 it was believed that the sagittal growth of soft tissue nose was independent of the underlying skeleton. Rather, he found that the palatomandibular angle discriminated between open bites and deep bites throughout the developmental phase.⁴ Nevertheless, proponents of the cartilage theory of growth hypothesize that the cartilaginous nasal septum serves as a pacemaker for other aspects of maxillary growth.⁷ It could be very beneficial to clinicians if nasal contour could serve as a reliable predictor suggesting vertical growth, as this is easily observable and requires no diagnostic records. Clearly, a better understanding of the normal growth trends of the nose would be advantageous to orthodontists who influence the facial profile.

Purpose

The possible association between facial morphology and craniofacial growth direction leads us to the following question: can we utilize a non-radiographic variable (facial characteristic) to predict future craniofacial growth direction in pre-adolescent patients? The aim of this study is to examine the relationship between pre-adolescent soft tissue nasal profile and cephalometric skeletal parameters indicative of vertical growth in females. The ability to have a soft tissue criterion that could be indicative of future vertical growth potential would be invaluable to the orthodontist. This study's objective is to quantify what may currently be understood as a merely general, un-quantified, unconfirmed observation.

This leads to the following two research questions:

1) "Is there a significant difference in the pre-adolescent nasal contour between subjects who grew vertically and those who did not?

2) "Is convex nasal contour in pre-adolescent females a reliable indicator of future vertical craniofacial growth direction?"

Assessing the Strength of a Diagnostic Test

When using a diagnostic test or criteria to determine the presence or lack thereof of a condition, a test's reliability and accuracy must be analyzed before it can be concluded that the test is useful. In other words, its capabilities of correctly predicting a future outcome (e.g., pre-adolescent nasal contour as a predictor of craniofacial growth direction) must be strong before it can reliably be put to use in a clinical setting. A simple

way of looking at the relationships between a test's results and the true diagnosis can be seen below in Figure 6.



Figure 6: Contingency table showing the relationship between a test's prediction and the observation (outcome)

There are four possible interpretations of the test results. There are two possibilities for the test result to be correct (true positive and true negative) and two possibilities for the result to be incorrect (false positive and false negative). The goal of all clinical studies describing the real value of a diagnostic test should be to obtain data for all four of the cells in Figure 6. Without information on each of these possibilities in the four cells, it is not possible to answer important questions about the performance of the test.⁸⁶

Sensitivity is defined as the ability of the test to correctly identify patients who have the condition. Specificity is defined as the ability of a test to correctly identify patients who do not have the condition. A highly sensitive test will rarely miss subjects with the condition, while a highly specific test will rarely misclassify people without the condition as erroneously having it. Thus, it is clear that we should ideally strive for tests high in both sensitivity and specificity. However, it is essential to understand that there is a trade-

off between sensitivity and specificity of a diagnostic test. One characteristic can only be increased at the expense of the other. In other words, at the expense of increased specificity is decreased sensitivity and vice versa. A trade-off between the two occurs when clinical data take on a range of values (e.g., nasal contour elevation in millimeters). In these situations, locating a cut-off point is an arbitrary decision with the investigator balancing specificity and sensitivity. Unfortunately, there is no perfect threshold score to utilize because the investigator is always balancing sensitivity and vice versa. It is recommended that a sensitive test (i.e. one that is usually positive in the presence of disease) should be chosen when there is an important penalty for missing the identification of a disease.⁸⁶ Sensitive tests are useful when the probability of a condition is relatively low and the purpose of the test is to discover it. High specific tests are particularly needed when false positive results can harm the patient. In sum, a specific test is most helpful when the rest result is positive.

Another way to express the relationship between sensitivity and specificity for a given diagnostic tool (in this case, pre-adolescent nasal contour) is to construct a curve, called a receiver operator characteristic (ROC) curve. The ROC curve plots the true positive rate (sensitivity) against the false positive rate (1-specificity), and is used to describe the accuracy of a test over a range of cut-off points. In other words, it indicates how severe the trade-off between sensitivity and specificity is and aids in deciding where the best cut-off point/threshold would be. Tests that discriminate well crowd toward the upper left corner of the ROC curve; tests that do not perform well have curves that fall closer to the

diagonal line (the diagonal line describes a test that contributes absolutely no useful information). This is important as it reflects the strength of the test. Ideally, the most reliable test would have an area under the curve >90% (exceptional test). Area under the curve that is >80% is considered a good test, while area under the curve that is 70-80% is considered a fair test.⁸⁶ See Figure 7.



Figure 7: An example of an ROC curve for a diagnostic test with excellent strength, as represented by the large area under the curve. The diagonal line is a theoretical line describing a test that contributes absolutely no useful information (image courtesy of MedCalc®)

Once the results of a test are available, whether positive or negative, the clinician's dilemma is to determine whether or not the patient actually has the condition based on the results of the test. In other words, the sensitivity and specificity are no longer important. Instead, the clinician would value two additional values: the positive predictive value and negative predictive value. The probability of a disease/condition is referred to as the predictive value of the test. Positive predictive value focuses on patients with a positive screening test in order to examine the probability of the condition in those patients. In other words, if a patient has a positive screening test, what is the probability that the

patient really has the condition? Negative predictive value focuses on patients with a negative screening test in order to examine the probability that patients with a negative test do not have the condition in question. The more sensitive a test (ability of the test to correctly identify patients who have the condition), the better will be its negative predictive value (probability that subjects with a negative test do not actually have the condition). The more specific a test is, the better will be its positive predictive value. It is also very important to note that the interpretation of a positive or negative diagnostic test result will vary according to estimated prevalence of disease in the particular setting.⁸⁶ As the prevalence of a condition or disease in a population approaches 100%, the negative predictive value approaches zero (positive predictive value is high). Conversely, as the prevalence decreases, the positive predictive value decreases while the negative predictive value increases. Therefore, it is beneficial to know the prevalence of a condition so that the positive and negative predictive values can be adjusted to accurately characterize the diagnostic test being investigated.

Likelihood ratios are an alternative way of describing the performance of a diagnostic test. Likelihood ratios are the likelihood that a given test result would be expected in a patient with the target condition compared to the likelihood that same result would be expected in a patient without the target condition. They summarize the same kind of information as sensitivity/specificity and can be used to calculate the probability of disease after a positive or negative test. The main advantage of likelihood ratios is that they make it easier for us to go beyond the simple and perhaps clumsy classification of a test result as either positive or negative; they put more weight on extremely high or low

test results (e.g., large nasal convexity) than on the borderline ones, when estimating the odds that a particular condition (e.g., vertical growth) is/will be present. In other words, they tell us how much we should shift our suspicion (between having a condition or not) for a particular test result. The positive likelihood ratio tells us how much to increase the probability of disease if the test is positive, while the negative likelihood ratio tells us how much to decrease it if the test is negative. Likelihood ratios > 1 indicate an increased probability that the target condition is present, while likelihood ratios < 1 indicate a decreased probability that the target disorder is present. A likelihood ratio that >10 indicates a large and often conclusive increase in the likelihood of disease.

Hypotheses

The null hypotheses of this study are as follows:

 There would be no statistically significant difference in pre-adolescent nasal contour between subjects who grew vertically (hyperdivergent) and those who grew normally.
 Pre-adolescent nasal contour would not serve as a reliable indicator of future craniofacial growth direction during adolescence

Materials and Methods

Sample Collection Information

The design of this pilot study was a retrospective case-control design. The cephalometric records utilized for this study were obtained from three longitudinal craniofacial growth studies of the American Association of Orthodontics Foundation (AAOF) Craniofacial Growth Legacy Collection: the Burlington, Bolton and Michigan growth studies. Each of the collections is independent from the other and has pursued its own sampling and data collection strategies. Taken together, these different and complementary strategies have produced a rich longitudinal record of craniofacial development among children who did not receive orthodontic treatment. Inclusion criteria for the sample included:

- 1) Female Caucasian subjects
- 2) No history of pathology or trauma
- 3) No craniofacial abnormalities or syndromes
- 3) No history of orthodontic, orthognathic or facial/nasal surgical treatment
- 4) Good quality radiographs allowing for landmark identification
- 5) Cephalometric records available at both age 10 and 16

Further control of ethnicity was done to the best of the examiner's ability by utilizing growth studies with a predominantly Caucasian and Angle-Saxon racial group.⁸⁷ Each subject (with both a pre- and post adolescent radiograph) was identified as belonging to the Burlington, Bolton or Michigan growth study. It is important to acknowledge that each growth study has its own independent cephalometric averages for various cephalometric measures.

Subject Collection

The available longitudinal records were accessed online via the AAOF and the available records of every subject within each growth study were screened and evaluated. Between the three growth study samples available from the AAOF Legacy Collection, the combined number of potential subjects was 304 (100 from Burlington, 102 from Michigan, 102 from Bolton); 137 females and 267 males. As this study analyzed only females, the records of 137 female patients were evaluated. During evaluation, it was ensured that each subject to be included in the study had a lateral cephalogram taken both pre-adolescently (approximately age 10; T0) and post-adolescently (approximately age 16; T1). Since it has been found that females with long vertical facial patterns can experience their pubertal growth spurts earlier than short-face patterns⁶¹, and the nasal bone is formed by 10 years of age⁷, pre-adolescent females were chosen at an average age of 10 for this study as to not exclude any potential early maturers. It was ensured that all pre-adolescent lateral cephalometric radiographs clearly showed the soft-tissue nasal profile before being included in the study. Subject radiographs were selected without regard to dental malocclusion and included Class 1, II and III dental malocclusions. After evaluating the records of the 137 female patients available for study, 40 subjects were eliminated from the study for either having inadequate or poor quality pre- or postadolescent lateral cephalometric radiographs. In total, 97 subjects (45 from Burlington, 17 from Michigan, and 35 from Bolton) met the inclusion criteria and were eligible for further screening.

In addition to using chronological age, lateral cephalograms were also staged according to the cervical vertebral maturation (CVM) method. The pre-adolescent lateral cephalograms had an approximate chronological age of 10, and a CVM stage 2 (indicative of peak mandibular growth occurring 1 year after this stage). The postadolescent lateral cephalograms had an approximate chronological age of 16, and a CVM stage 4 to ensure peak adolescent mandibular growth had already occurred within 1-2 years before this stage. Cervical vertebral maturation staging was assigned to the records of the 97 patients to ensure that the above criteria were met. The average age of the preadolescent lateral cephalograms was 10.3 years and the average age of the postadolescent cephalograms was 16 years. In order to ensure that a proper designation was made with respect to the cervical vertebrae maturation staging, an additional, blinded examiner quantified the CVM staging of each cephalogram independently of the primary examiner, with no knowledge of the primary examiner's CVM staging designation (to ensure inter-examiner blinding). Only those cephalograms that had consensus on CVM designation by the two examiners were included in the study. It was ensured that all lateral cephalograms included in the study were accurately categorized as CVM 2 (preadolescence) or CVM 4 (post-adolescence). Following this screening procedure, all 97 subjects were included in the study and represented the total sample size. There was no discrepancy between the primary and additional examiner regarding CVM staging.

Image Standardization

Measurements of all post-adolescent radiographs were made on standardized lateral cephalometric radiographs using *Dolphin Imaging Software*, *Version 12* (Dolphin

Imaging, Chatsworth, CA, USA) over a 2-day period for consistency in tracing methodology among films. All measures were traced using this program by the same investigator (CP). Because subjects from 3 growth studies were examined, linear measurements had to be adjusted because of different enlargement factors from each growth study. Images were calibrated based on dots per inch (DPI) and magnification factors were adjusted to ensure that the digital images were correctly scaled to the films from which they were scanned. The magnification factors used were 12.9% for images of the Michigan Growth study, 6% for images of the Bolton Growth study and 9.84% for the images of the Burlington Growth study. The AAOF Craniofacial Growth Legacy collection and Dolphin Imaging recommended this method of calibration.

Cephalometric Landmarks and Angles

Landmarks included in this study were contour of nasal profile (constructed point for this study), sella, hard tissue nasion, soft tissue nasion, gnathion, gonion, menton, pronasale, anterior nasal spine, posterior nasal spine, articulare, basion, and occlusal landmarks (cusps of molars and premolars and incisal edges to delineate the occlusal plane) were used. Overall, the custom analysis consisted of 15 hard tissue landmarks, 3 soft tissue landmarks, 7 angular measurements, and 3 linear measurements (two of which were used to determine lower anterior face height percentage).

The seven (7) angular measurements included the mandibular plane angle (SN-MP), sella-nasion to palatal plane (SN-PP), mandibular plane to palatal plane (MP-PP) sella-nasion to occlusal plane (SN-OP), sella-gnathion to sella-nasion (SGn-SN; known as the

Y-axis), articulare-gonion-menton (Ar-Go-Me; known as the gonial angle), and basionsella-nasion (BaSN; known as the cranial base angle). The three (3) linear measurements included the upper anterior face height and lower anterior face height (utilized to determine lower anterior face height percentage), and convexity of nasal contour in profile. These are depicted in Figures 8 and 9.



Figure 8: Cephalometric landmarks and planes (1-7) used to measure the seven angular measures and 3 linear measures for this study.

The definitions of the landmarks used in this study correspond to those of Riolo et al.^{7, 88} A full description of the landmarks, planes, angular measures, and linear measures are provided in Appendices I- III.

Radiographic Tracing Methodology

All cephalometric landmarks and variables previously discussed were traced on each post-adolescent radiograph. The first measure recorded on each post-adolescent radiograph was the convexity of nasal contour. This method attempted to reduce bias, as the other vertical measures were not yet recorded and therefore unknown to the tracer. Nasal contour morphology was evaluated by measuring the highest point (landmark denoted as the CNP point) of soft tissue on the bridge of the nose above a tangent line from soft tissue nasion (SNa) to the most anterior-inferior point at the tip of the nose, pronasale (Pn). The amount (distance in millimeters) of nasal soft tissue extending perpendicularly from this line to CNP point for each post-adolescence lateral cephalogram was recorded. This would serve as a direct measure of soft tissue nasal contour (Figure 9).



Figure 9: Nasal contour measurement methodology. The distance between the highest point of soft tissue elevation (CNP point) and a plane that connected soft tissue nasion (SNa) to the most anterior-inferior point at the tip of the nose (Pn).

The vertical growth direction indicators were then traced (MPA, LAFH, SN-PP, SN-OP, MP-PP, SGn-SN aka Y-axis, Ar-Go-Me, and BaSN).

After tracing each post-adolescent radiograph, the corresponding pre-adolescent lateral cephalograms were measured three weeks later. This three-week interval between preand post-adolescent tracings ensured that the examiner was blinded to each subject's post-adolescent measures, and reduced bias. The examiner was unbeknownst to the vertical measures that were measured previously for each subject's post-adolescent lateral cephalogram. Much like in post-adolescent tracings, nasal contour morphology was recorded first, followed by the tracing of the other cephalometric variables, one radiograph at a time. This method aided in reducing the likelihood of bias than if vertical cephalometric measures had been measured first. Aside from nasal contour, the pre-adolescent lateral cephalograms were also measured for the same growth direction indicators as the post-adolescent lateral cephalograms.

Error Study

An error study was performed to assess measurement errors in tracing and digitizing by assessing reproducibility of all cephalometric angles and measurements evaluated in the study. As stated previously, images were calibrated based on dots per inch (DPI) and magnification factors were adjusted appropriately for each radiograph depending on which study the radiograph belonged to (12.9% for Michigan subjects, 6% for Bolton subjects, and 9.84% for Burlington subjects). To rule out measurement error, 20 subjects (10 from each group, normodivergent or hyperdivergent) were randomly selected using a

complex computer algorithm (http://www.random.org) and were re-traced and remeasured on the Dolphin Imaging Software by the principal investigator (CP) three weeks after the final pre-adolescent radiographs were traced. Each subject had the radiographs of both time points retraced and re-measured, resulting in 40 repeated tracings. All measurements were retraced in the same room on the same computer. Dahlberg's formula was then used to quantify the standard deviation of measurement error for each desired measurement, using the formula $\sqrt{(\Sigma d^2/2N)}$, where d is the difference between the first and second measure, and N is the sample size of the error study. The reproducibility of measurement (R) was calculated to assess the reliability of the measurement values with the formula: $R = [S^2x - (S^2e/2)]/S^2x$, where S^2x is the variance of the first set of tracings and S^2e is the variance of the difference between the initial and error study tracings. The closer the reliability coefficient is to 1.0, the more reliable the measurement. The purpose of the reproducibility of measurement (R) was to quantify the reliability of the cephalometric measures used in the study sample. Inter-class correlations were also determined. Reliability coefficients (intra-class correlations) were calculated for these measurements to estimate the size of the error that may have resulted from landmark selection, tracing and measurement. One-sample *t*-tests were carried out for all measurements to determine if they were within acceptable limits.

Distribution of Sample: Group Classification

The next step was to classify the subjects' post-adolescent lateral cephalograms based on their craniofacial growth direction (normal or vertical). In order to do this, certain criteria were used. From each growth study, the post-adolescent cephalometric averages for mandibular plane angle and lower anterior face height were averaged among the three growth studies to give an overall average for each criterion. The mean mandibular plane angle and mean lower anterior face height percentages at 16 years old for each growth study were 32.27° and 55%, 31.2° and 55%, 28.9° and 55% for the Burlington, Michigan and Bolton studies respectively.⁸⁸⁻⁹⁰ Taken together, the average mandibular plane angle of the three growth studies was 30.8° (S.D. 2.9) and the average lower anterior face height was 55% (S.D. 4.0) These average values (30.8° and 55%) would now serve as a reference against individual measures amassed in this study to classify the 97 subjects based off of standard deviations from the mean. See Table 1.

Individual cephalometric growth study means and combined means						
	Lower Anterior Face Height at 16 (%) Mandibular plane angle at 16 (°)					
	Mean (%)	S.D	Mean (°)	S.D		
Burlington	55	2	32.27	3		
Bolton	55.05	1.5	29	2.7		
Michigan	55	2	31.2	3		
Combined Avg:	55	1.83	30.8	2.9		

 Table 1: The average mandibular plane angle (°) and lower anterior face height (%) from each growth study, and the combined average of all three.

The combination of mandibular plane angle and lower face height to divide the subjects were used for this study because they are highly correlated and predictive of hyperdivergence.^{17, 55, 58} As the mandibular plane angle can be quantified differently based on the cephalometric points selected, the mandibular plane angle in this study was defined as the anterior angle formed by the intersection of the sella-nasion plane and the mandibular plane using the cephalometric points gonion and menton (Figure 1, page 13).

Subjects with both their post-adolescent MPA and LAFH within one standard deviation of the average combined norms for MPA (30.8°) and LAFH (55%) from the 3 growth studies were allocated to a normodivergent group, and subjects having both their postadolescent MPA and LAFH greater than at least one standard deviation above the mean of the combined average were allocated to the hyperdivergent group. In order to be classified into one of the groups, the subject must have had both values either within a standard deviation or greater than at least one standard deviation. For example, if a patient had their MPA within one standard deviation of the mean but their lower anterior face height was not, the subject was excluded.

Following the division of the subjects based on LAFH and MPA, two groups were now created: a normodivergent group and hyperdivergent group. A total of 39 subjects were allocated to the hyperdivergent group and 34 to the normodivergent group. Twenty-four subjects (24) were eliminated from the study as they did not meet the inclusion criteria for either group. The hyperdivergent group included 7 subjects from Michigan, 17 from Burlington and 15 from the Bolton growth studies. The normodivergent group included 6 subjects from Michigan, 14 from Burlington and 14 from Bolton. Sample collection and distribution information can be seen in Table 2.

Sample Collection Information					
	Burlington	Bolton	Michigan	Combined Total	
Characteristics					
Number of Subjects (Total)	100	102	102	304	
Females	49	44	44	137	
Females who met Inclusion Criteria	45	17	35	97	
Normodivergent	14	14	6	34*	
Hyperdivergent	17	15	7	39*	
Excluded (hypodivergent or	13	5	6	24	
uncoordinated LAFH & MPA)					

* Included in study

Table 2: Sample collection and distribution information of the study subjects.

Pre-adolescent nasal contour in each group could now be statistically compared to determine a potential relationship with future craniofacial growth direction.

In addition to evaluating the association between nasal contour and craniofacial growth direction and if a significant difference existed in pre-adolescent nasal contour morphology between normal and vertical growers, the additional objective of this study was to determine if pre-adolescent nasal contour could be of any predictive power for future vertical growth. As such, based on the frequencies of nasal measurements found across groups in the sample, an attempt was made to determine what measurement of pre-adolescent nasal contour elevation could be indicative of future vertical growth.

Statistical Methods

Data was input into *SPSS Version 24* statistical software program (IBM Corporation, Armonk, NY, USA) to calculate and confirm descriptive statistics. Prior to analyzing the data with an independent-samples *t*-test, both normodivergent and hyperdivergent groups were checked for the presence of significant outliers by assessing boxplots of the data. Extreme outliers were defined as those lying more than three-box lengths from the edge of the box. There were no extreme outliers in the data.

Multiple *t*-tests were performed. Two independent-samples *t*-tests were done to ensure no statistical difference in chronological age existed between groups for both pre-adolescent and post-adolescent ages (p < 0.05). An independent-samples *t*-test was run to identify any significant differences for mandibular plane angle and lower anterior face height between the two groups (p < 0.05).

Next, pre-adolescent nasal contour morphology was compared between the hyperdivergent and normodivergent groups using a *t*-test (p < 0.05) to determine if any statistically significant difference could be found.

Lastly, pre-adolescent nasal contour measurements were divided into clusters based on ranges. The frequency of pre-adolescent nasal contour measurements found within these ranges was also noted for both the hyperdivergent and normodivergent groups. This was done to identify a potential pre-adolescent nasal contour measure that could serve as a clinically identifiable threshold for predicting future vertical craniofacial growth, if there was in fact a statistical significance between groups. Once this apparent pre-adolescent nasal contour elevation threshold was identified, a 2x2 contingency table was constructed to determine if there was an association with this threshold and future vertical growth. Since not all assumptions were met for a chi-square test value to hold significance (all

cells in the 2x2 table required an N=5), a Fisher's exact test was done on the data instead. Phi (ϕ) and Cramer's V test were assessed to determine the strength of the association. Sensitivity, specificity, and positive and negative predictive values were determined. Because the prevalence of hyperdivergent growth patterns in the general population was different than the proportion used in this study, sensitivity, specificity, and positive and negative predictive values were re-calculated to the appropriate prevalence. Accurate positive and negative predictive values more reflective of the general population were calculated using the formula based on Baye's theorem:

$$P(A/B) = \frac{P(B/A) \bullet P(A)}{P(B)}$$

where P(A/B) is the probability of observing event A given that B is true, where P(A)and P(B) are the probabilities of observing A and B without regard to each other, and where P(B/A) is the probability of observing event B given that A is true. After using Baye's theorem to adjust the positive and negative predictive values that better represent the population.

The likelihood ratio was also calculated. In order to evaluate the robustness of using preadolescent nasal contour as a predictor for future craniofacial growth direction, a receiver operating characteristic curve (ROC curve) was computed to evaluate the area under the curve to see if pre-adolescent nasal contour morphology could serve as a reliable predictor for future vertical growth.

The effect size was calculated using Cohen's d to determine how large the effect was compared to the standard deviation of the samples. Cohen's d was calculated via the

following equation:

$$d = \frac{M_1 - M_2}{SD_{pooled}}$$

A *post-hoc* power study was then done following the t-test and calculation of effect size (d) to determine if the study had appropriate power (1- β error probability >0.8). Note that this was a pilot study with no previous information on the average difference in nasal contour morphology between hyperdivergent and normodivergent patients.

As stated previously, measures for each additional craniofacial growth direction indicator were also recorded for both pre-and post-adolescent radiographs in each group. These measures were simply adjunctive quantitative data for other vertical indicators examined in this study, but did not serve to answer either of the purposes of this study. These additional variables were the palatomandibular plane angle, gonial angle, sella-nasion to occlusal plane (SN-OP), sella-nasion to mandibular plane and Y-axis. In total, seven (7) angular measurements used to characterize vertical growth would be compared against nasal contour morphology. Average values were determined for each of the vertical measures in each group (at both T1 and T2) to note the differences in the vertical growth variables between the groups.

Results

An error study of the reproducibility of certain measures and intra-class correlations is shown in Table 3.

Cephalometric Measure	Measurement Error (S.E)	Dhalberg Reproducibility (R)
Post-adolescent LAFH (%)	1.64	0.90
Pre-adolescent nasal contour (mm)	0.26	0.92
Post-adolescent MPA (°)	1.20	0.98

Table 3: Measurement Error and Reproducibility of Cephalometric Variables (n = 40)

The reproducibility (R) values were all 0.90 or larger, suggesting excellent reproducibility of the landmarks used for the cephalometric analyses. Reliability coefficients (intra-class correlations) were calculated for these measurements to estimate the size of the error that may have resulted from landmark selection, tracing and measurement. Results indicated that there was no statistically significant difference between initial and secondary measurements (p > 0.05) for any of the measures. All measurements fell within acceptable limits.

Differences in mean ages (both pre- and post-adolescent) between the normodivergent and hyperdivergent groups are shown in Tables 4 and 5. For the hyperdivergent group, the mean pre-adolescent age was 10.4 years (9.1-11.1) and the mean post-adolescent age was 16 years (14-17.6). For the normodivergent group, the mean ages were 10.2 years (9-11.4) at pre-adolescence and 15.9 years (14.1-17.9) at post-adolescence (Table 4 and 5).

Subject pre-adolescent age between groups						
	Mean age	Std. Dev.	Minimum	Maximum		
Normodivergent subjects (N=34)	10.1568	0.56891	9	11.4		
Hyperdivergent subjects (N= 39)	10.4318	0.53795	9.11	11.1		

 Table 4: Comparing pre-adolescent records between normodivergent and hyperdivergent subjects

Subject post-adolescent age between groups					
	Mean age	Std. Dev.	Minimum	Maximum	
Normodivergent subjects (N=34)	15.9856	0.66754	14.11	17.9	
Hyperdivergent subjects (N= 39)	15.9977	0.70247	14.00	17.6	

 Table 5: Comparing post-adolescent records between normodivergent and hyperdivergent subjects

Examination of box plots revealed no outliers. Separate *t*-test results showed no significant differences in pre-adolescent or post-adolescent ages between groups (p= 0.220 and p= 0.869 respectively). Ages of the pre-adolescent subjects within each group were distributed normally (p > 0.05), and there was homogeneity of variances (p > 0.05). Ages of the post-adolescent subjects within each group were also distributed normally and also satisfied Levene's test for homogeneity of variances.

Differences between groups at each time point (T1 and T2) with respect to mandibular plane angle and lower anterior face height are shown in Table 6. The mean postadolescent mandibular plane angle in the hyperdivergent group was 38.12° compared to 31.61° for the normodivergent group. The mean post-adolescent lower anterior face height in the hyperdivergent group was 58.74% compared to 55.61% for the normodivergent group.

	Growth direction classification	N	Mean	Std. Deviation
MPA (°) at post-	Normodivergent	34	31.6088	1.61271
adolescence	Hyperdivergent	39	38.1231	3.55035
LAFH (%) at post-	Normodivergent	34	55.6179	.84780
adolescence	Hyperdivergent	39	58.7462	1.34181
adolescence	Hyperdivergent	39	58.7462	1.34181

Table 6: Mandibular plane angle and lower anterior face height in normodivergent and hyperdivergent groups

Mandibular plane angle and lower anterior face height measures were distributed normally as determined by the Shapiro-Wilk test (p > 0.05), and there was homogeneity of variances as assessed by Levene's test for equality of variances. Examination of box plots revealed no outliers. Two independent-sample *t*-tests were done to ensure a significant difference existed in both MPA and LAFH between groups. This would ensure a difference existed between the normodivergent and hyperdivergent groups so pre-adolescent nasal contour could be contrasted between the groups. A significant difference in both mandibular plane angle (p = 0.001) and lower anterior face height (p = 0.001) was found between the normodivergent or hyperdivergent groups at postadolescence. Statistical tests were run for both equal variances assumed and equal variances not assumed, and the same result was found.

Group statistics on nasal contour are in Table 7. It was determined that the mean convexities of pre-adolescent nasal contour for the normodivergent and hyperdivergent groups were 0.00mm (S.D. 0.368mm; 95% CI -0.131 to 0.125) and 0.33mm (S.D. 0.68, 95% CI 0.105 to 0.546) respectively. It is important to note that the standard deviations for each measure were quite substantial.

Growth direction classification		Pre- adolescent nasal bridge contour elevation (mm)	Post-adolescent nasal bridge contour elevation (mm)
	N	34	34
	Mean	-0.0029	0.2676
	S.D	0.368	0.382
Normodivergent	Median	0	0.2
	Minimum	-0.8	-0.4
	Maximum	0.7	1.1
	Range	1.5	1.5
	N	39	39
	Mean	0.3256	0.7333
	S.D	0.680	0.485
Hyperdivergent	Minimum	-0.9	-0.4
	Maximum	1.5	1.5
	Median	0.5	0.7
	Range	2.4	1.9

 Table 7: Descriptive Statistics for both pre- and post-adolescent nasal contours for each group

Following an independent-samples *t*-test, it was shown that a statistically significant difference in pre-adolescent nasal contour between hyperdivergent and normodivergent groups existed. The results of the t-test indicate that there was a statistically significant difference in mean pre-adolescent nasal contour measures between normodivergent and hyperdivergent subjects, -0.32 (95% CI, -0.58 to -0.076), t(60.09) = -2.6, p = 0.011. Since there was a statistically significant difference between means (p < 0.05) at the 5% level ($\alpha = 0.05$), we can reject the null hypothesis and accept the alternative hypothesis (there is a difference in pre-adolescent nasal contour between normal and vertical growers).

The nasal profile was affected during adolescence, as the nasal contour in both groups became more convex, albeit by very small amounts. Subjects in the normodivergent group saw their nasal ridge contour elevate an average of 0.26mm from age 10 to age 16, while those in the hyperdivergent group saw their nasal ridge contour elevate an average of 0.41 mm. Changes can be seen in Table 8.

Nasal Contour through adolescence (age 10-16)					
Group	Contour at 10 (mm)	Contour at 16 (mm)	Change (mm)		
Hyperdivergent (N = 39)	0.32	0.73	0.41		
Normodivergent (N= 34)	0	0.26	0.26		

 Table 8: Average change in nasal contour during adolescence for each group

In addition to evaluating the association between nasal contour and craniofacial growth direction, the additional objective of this study was to determine if pre-adolescent nasal contour could be of any predictive value for future vertical growth. As such, based on the frequencies of nasal measurements found across groups in the sample, an attempt was made to determine what measurement of pre-adolescent nasal contour elevation could be indicative of future vertical growth. The frequency of pre-adolescent nasal contour measurements (mm) in both groups is depicted below in Table 9.

Pre-adolescent nasal bridge contour elevation (mm)				
Growth Direction	Measure			Cumulative
Classification	(mm)	Frequency	Percent	Percent
	-0.8	1	2.9	2.9
	-0.6	3	8.8	11.8
	-0.4	1	2.9	14.7
	-0.3	3	8.8	23.5
	-0.1	3	8.8	32.4
Normodivergent	0	15	44.1	76.5
	0.2	1	2.9	79.4
	0.3	1	2.9	82.4
	0.5	1	2.9	85.3
	0.6	4	11.8	97.1
	0.7	1	2.9	100
	Total	34	100	
	-0.9	1	2.6	2.6
	-0.8	1	2.6	5.1
	-0.7	1	2.6	7.7
	-0.6	2	5.1	12.8
	-0.5	2	5.1	17.9
	-0.4	3	7.7	25.6
	-0.2	1	2.6	28.2
Hyperdivergent	0	6	15.4	43.6
	0.4	1	2.6	46.2
	0.5	4	10.3	56.4
	0.6	3	7.7	64.1
	0.7	1	2.6	66.7
	0.8	3	7.7	74.4
	0.9	2	5.1	79.5
		2	5.1	84.6
		2	5.1	89.7
	1.2		2.0	92.3
	1.3		2.0	94.9
	1.4		2.0	97.4 100
	Total	50 T	100	100
	10101	39	100	

Table 9: Frequency distribution of pre-adolescent nasal bridge elevation measures (mm) for normodivergent and hyperdivergent subjects.

The range of these measurements ranged from -0.9mm to +1.5mm (values in both groups combined). Based on the distribution of these measurements in each group, a table was derived to classify the frequencies of pre-adolescent nasal contours within specified ranges, reflecting the distribution (Table 10). Interestingly, nasal contour elevation did not exceed 0.7mm in the normodivergent group, and almost half (44%) of pre-adolescent subjects categorized with a normodivergent growth pattern had a straight pre-adolescent nasal profile (0mm).

		Pre-adolescent nasal contour elevation (mm)				
	Group	-0.9 to -0.1	0-0.3	0.4 to 0.7	0.8 to 1	1.1-1.5
	Normodivergent (N= 34)	11	17	6	0	0
Frequency	Hyperdivergent (N= 39)	11	6	9	7	6

Table 10: Frequency distribution of pre-adolescent nasal contour elevations in normodivergent and hyperdivergent groups

It is evident from Table 10 that a stark contrast exists between normodivergent and hyperdivergent groups when nasal contour elevation is > 0.7mm. No pre-adolescent subjects in the normodivergent group had a nasal contour elevation >0.7mm, whereas 13 of the hyperdivergent subjects did have a nasal contour elevation ≥ 0.8 mm (33% of the group sample).

A contingency table (2x2) was conducted to determine whether there was an association between pre-adolescent nasal contour (threshold value of ≤ 0.7 mm) and future craniofacial growth direction (Table 11).

		Craniofacial Growth Direction Classification Group			
		Hyperdivergent	Normodivergent	Total	
Nasal	Nasal contour > 0.7mm	13	0	13	
Contour Elevation	Nasal contour <u><</u> 0.7mm	26	34	60	
(mm)		39	34	73	

Table 11: Contingency table (2x2) for association between pre-adolescent nasal contour elevation and future craniofacial growth direction.

The data in Table 11 indicates that there were 13 true positives, 0 false positives, 26 false negatives and 34 true negatives. The Fisher's exact test showed a statistically significant association between pre-adolescent nasal contour >0.7mm and future vertical craniofacial growth, p = .001.

Since the chi-square test for association was not plausible and the Fisher's exact test does not provide the strength/magnitude of the association, Phi (φ) and Cramer's V were calculated to determine the strength of association. There was a very strong association between pre-adolescent nasal contour > 0.7mm and future vertical craniofacial growth, φ = 0.435, Cramer's V value = 0.435, *p* = .001. The positive likelihood ratio value of 18.75 is > 10 which also suggests a large and conclusive increase in the likelihood of vertical growth when pre-adolescent nasal contour is > 0.7mm. The negative likelihood ratio was 0.67 indicating a minimal decrease in the likelihood of the condition. Prevalence of vertical growth in the sample was calculated as 53.42% (39/73 = 0.5342), much higher than the true prevalence of vertical growers, 22% encountered in the general population.^{18, 19} Sensitivity (true positive rate) was calculated at 33%. The test's specificity (true negative rate) was 100%. The positive predictive value was 100% and the negative predictive value is 56.67% (34/60 = 0.5667. See Table 12.

Statistic	Value
Sensitivity	33.33%
Specificity	100%
Positive likelihood ratio	18.75
Negative likelihood ratio	0.67
Disease prevalence	53.42%
Positive predictive value	100%
Negative predictive value	56.67%

 Table 12: Various statistics calculated using the prevalence of the sample

Since the prevalence of hyperdivergent growth patterns in this study is not reflective of the prevalence of vertical growth in the general population (much lower at 22% than the 53.42% in this sample)^{18, 19}, an adjustment of the positive and negative predictive values was required using Bayes' theorem. Adjusted for the correct prevalence, the negative predictive value increased to 83.8% (from 56.6%) and the positive predictive value remained unchanged at 100%.

A receiver operating characteristic curve (ROC curve) was then formed to evaluate the specificity and sensitivity of using the pre-adolescent nasal contour measure of 0.75mm as a threshold for forecasting hyperdivergent craniofacial growth (Figure 10). Coordinates of the curve are found in Table 13.



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

Figure 10: ROC curve showing sensitivity and specificity. Area under the curve = 0.647.

The area under the curve is 0.647.

Coordinates of the Curve		
Pre-adolescent nasal bridge contour elevation (mm)		
Positive if Greater		
Than or Equal To a	Sensitivity	1 - Specificity
-1.9	1	1
-0.85	0.974	1
-0.75	0.949	0.971
-0.65	0.923	0.971
-0.55	0.872	0.882
-0.45	0.821	0.882
-0.35	0.744	0.853
-0.25	0.744	0.765
-0.15	0.718	0.765
-0.05	0.718	0.676
0.1	0.564	0.235
0.25	0.564	0.206
0.35	0.564	0.176
0.45	0.538	0.176
0.55	0.436	0.147
0.65	0.359	0.029
0.75	0.333	0
0.85	0.256	0
0.95	0.205	0
1.05	0.154	0
1.15	0.103	0
1.25	0.077	0
1.35	0.051	0
1.45	0.026	0
2.5	0	0

Table 13: Coordinates of the ROC curve for pre-adolescent nasal contour elevation *a* The smallest cutoff value is the minimum observed test value minus 1, and the largest cutoff value is the maximum observed test value plus 1. All the other cutoff values are the averages of two consecutive ordered observed test values.

The coordinates of the curve are shown in Table 13. A cut off score of 0.75mm (i.e. 0.8mm) was selected based on balancing the values of sensitivity and 1-specificity for a desired nasal contour measure of high sensitivity and high specificity. Based on the data, a soft-tissue elevation of \geq 0.75mm would be the pre-adolescent nasal contour measure

that would positively predict future vertical craniofacial growth 33.3% of the time (0.333 sensitivity), with a 0% chance of identifying a pre-adolescent subject incorrectly to be a normodivergent grower (0% false positive rate). The corresponding 1-specificty value is 0.000 (a false positive rate of 0%). This also translates to a specificity rate of 1.0 (100% true negative rate) implying that 100% of normodivergent growers would be correctly identified as such by having pre-adolescent nasal contour rates ≤ 0.7 mm.

Effect size and power were calculated for this study. Cohen's effect size value (d = 0.631) suggested a moderate to high level of clinical significance. The *post-hoc* power of the study (given $\alpha = 0.05$, d=0.631, N = 34 & 39) was calculated to 0.76, slightly less than ideal power of 0.80.

Descriptive statistics of each of the craniofacial growth indicators, both pre- and postadolescently for each group can be seen in Appendix IV. In general, all craniofacial growth direction indicators in the hyperdivergent group changed minimally through adolescence, whereas their changes were more variable in the normodivergent group.

Discussion

An understanding of craniofacial growth has been the fundamental basis of orthodontic practice². Treatment requirements will vary depending on the type of growth, and the success of many treatment methodologies requires proper timing relative to expected maxillary and mandibular skeletal growth rates. As a result, it is essential to have a basic understanding of the characteristics of growth on an individual basis through an analysis of longitudinal records. Although a relationship has been found between vertical growth and nasal profile in post-adolescent females,³⁹ the predictive power of pre-adolescent nasal contour had yet to be evaluated. This study attempted to determine if a significant relationship existed between pre-adolescent nasal contour morphology and future craniofacial growth direction, and to determine if a specific pre-adolescent nasal contour measurement could serve as a threshold for accurately forecasting future craniofacial growth direction.

A significant difference was found in pre-adolescent nasal contour between the postadolescent normodivergent and hyperdivergent subjects (p = 0.011). Although the standard deviations for the mean of each group were high (0.368 and 0.68), this simply indicates the large variability in pre-adolescent nasal contours present in the samples. The effect size, measured by Cohen's *d* quantified the difference between the two groups and suggested a moderate to high level of practical (clinical) significance (d = .62). Although the effect size in this study suggests a moderate to high level of clinical significance, its magnitude will serve a greater value for future studies involving pre-adolescent nasal morphology. Ultimately, it will allow future studies to take advantage of the information

in this study and determine the sample size needed to address a research question adequately.

Interestingly, it is also worth noting that those in the hyperdivergent group had a greater increase in nasal contour elevation from pre-adolescence to post-adolescence than those in the normodivergent group (0.41mm vs. 0.26mm).

To answer the second objective, the data was categorized into four groups and a Fisher's exact test was performed to test for an association. Through this, it was noted that no normodivergent grower had a pre-adolescent nasal contour measure of greater than 0.7mm. The Fisher's exact test produced a p value of p = .001, suggesting a statistically significant association between pre-adolescent nasal contour >0.7mm and craniofacial growth in the vertical direction.

The sensitivity and specificity of utilizing a cut-off value of 0.75mm for predicting future vertical growth was evaluated. The 1-specificity value was 0.000 (i.e. specificity value= 1.000) indicates that no subject with a pre-adolescent nasal contour <0.75mm would be incorrectly identified as a vertical grower (false positive rate of 0.000). This also means that there would be a specificity rate of 1.0 (100% true negative rate), signifying that 100% of normal growers would be correctly identified as such by having pre-adolescent nasal contour rates \leq 0.7mm. Sensitivity (true positive rate) was calculated at 0.33, indicating that a pre-adolescent nasal contour elevation threshold of 0.75mm is able to correctly forecast only 33% of the total number of subjects who grew vertically. If we were to accept a more liberal false positive rate (i.e. higher sensitivity), for example by

utilizing a pre-adolescent nasal contour of >0.10mm as the cut-off value, the test would incorrectly identify a normal grower as a vertical grower 23.5% of the time (much higher than the 0% rate if the cut-off value of 0.75mm was used), while being correct 56.4% of the time (greater than the 33% value if 0.75mm were used as a cut-off). Utilizing a cutoff value of 0.75mm was determined to be the most appropriate threshold based on balancing sensitivity and specificity.

In general, clinicians are chiefly concerned with the predictive value of a test, rather than its sensitivity. The generalized clinical question is: how likely is a patient with a positive test result to actually have a condition? For this study, the positive predictive value represents the probability that subjects with a pre-adolescent nasal contour measure >0.7mm truly become vertical growers. The negative predictive value represents the probability that the subjects with a pre-adolescent nasal contour <0.7mm will not grow vertically. A crucial point is that prevalence affects the predictive value of any test. Using the same test (e.g., pre-adolescent nasal contour) in a population with higher prevalence increases positive predictive value. Conversely, decreased prevalence results in increased negative predictive value. This indicates that the same diagnostic test will have a different predictive accuracy according to the prevalence. When utilizing the 2x2 contingency table and Fisher's exact test to evaluate the strength of association, it was important that the prevalence of vertical growth in the sample was adjusted to reflect the true prevalence of vertical growth in the general population. Since the prevalence of hyperdivergent growth patterns in this study is not reflective of the prevalence of vertical growth in the general population, $(53.42\% \text{ vs. } 22\%)^{18, 19}$, an adjustment of the positive and negative predictive values was required following formula based on Bayes' theorem. Adjusted for
the correct prevalence, the negative predictive value was 83.3% meaning that among those who had a pre-adolescent nasal contour <0.75mm, the probability of having a normal growth pattern is 83.3%. Put another way, 16.7% of subjects who have a preadolescent nasal contour <0.75mm would nevertheless experience a hyperdivergent growth pattern. The positive predictive value was 100%, indicating that the test would accurately predict vertical growth 100% of the time if the pre-adolescent nasal contour threshold of 0.75mm was used.

In this case, because many orthodontists do not want to make the mistake of overlooking a true vertical grower, a cut-off value that is high in sensitivity is preferred. As such, a cut-off value of 0.1mm may be preferred over the cut-off value of 0.75mm that was initially selected (0.564 sensitivity and 0.765 specificity, Table 17). Additionally, the likelihood ratio value of 18.75 was > 10 which suggests a large and conclusive increase in the likelihood of vertical growth when pre-adolescent nasal contour is > 0.75mm. Evidently, it is difficult to strike this very sensitive balance between specificity and sensitivity.

An ROC curve was used in this study to describe the accuracy of pre-adolescent nasal contour over a range of cut-off points. The overall accuracy of pre-adolescent nasal contour as a diagnostic predictor of future craniofacial growth is best defined as the area under the ROC curve; the larger the area, the better the test. This is important as it reflects the strength of using pre-adolescent nasal contour as a predictor for future vertical growth. Unfortunately, the area under the ROC curve for this data set was 64.7%,

indicating that using pre-adolescent nasal contour morphology is a fair to poor diagnostic test for reliably forecasting craniofacial growth direction.

A *post-hoc* (retrospective) power analysis uses the obtained sample size and effect size to determine what the power was in the study, assuming the effect size in the sample is equal to the effect size in the population. The *post-hoc* power analysis revealed a power of 0.76. Statistical significance was still achieved at p = 0.011. It is important to note that the effect size is required to calculate the power of a study *a priori* or calculate the power of a study *post-hoc* to determine sample size. Since effect size regarding differences in pre-adolescent nasal contour in hyperdivergent and normodivergent growers was not known prior to this study and this is the first study of its kind, power was calculated *post-hoc*. Thus, the purpose of the *post-hoc* power value in this study is to estimate the sample size required for a future study given the current effect size revealed in this pilot study.

To evaluate the magnitude of the statistically significant result in this study, we can utilize the effect size (0.631) as an indicator of how large the difference between the groups was rather than strictly use the *post-hoc* power test. Effect sizes are essential as they assess the overall contribution of a study. In this study, an effect size of 0.631 suggests a moderate to high clinically significant difference (i.e., results of the study are meaningful beyond the likelihood of chance). Given the variability of the means in this study, a future study desiring equal participants in each group with the same criteria (effect size *d* of 0.631, power = 0.8 and α error probability = 0.05) would require 41 subjects in each group to support a statistically significant result between groups with

sufficient power. If it were desired that the sample sizes in each group accurately reflected the prevalence of vertical growers in the general population (22%), the allocation ratio could be adjusted so the required samples would require 90 subjects in the normodivergent group and 26 subjects in the hyperdivergent group (with effect size *d* of 0.631, power = 0.8 and α error probability = 0.05).

The design of this study was unique in that no prior study attempted to evaluate preadolescent nasal contour as a predictor of vertical growth during adolescence. As such, the way in which the study was carried out will be further explained. The mandibular plane angle and lower anterior face height were used to divide the subjects into normodivergent and hyperdivergent groups. In order for these variables to be used to predict craniofacial growth direction, evidence had to indicate that they did not change dramatically during growth and had a strong relationship to vertical growth. Providentially, an emphasis of early orthodontic research attempted to determine if the mandibular plane angle was stable over time.^{34, 91} Bjork found that the direction of mandibular growth does not alter appreciably with age³⁴ while Brodie⁹¹ found that once the growth pattern of the facial bones and mandibular plane is established, whether normal or abnormal, it is 'virtually constant and resists change'. Downs' research results were in agreement with this assessment, but with one small difference. He found that most patients with steeply-growing mandibles maintained their original steep morphological patterns, while the horizontal growing mandibles were associated with a greater decrease in the mandibular plane angle from pre- to post-adolescence.¹⁷ The result of this study confirm these findings, as the mandibular plane angle change from

pre- to post-adolescence in the normodivergent group was greater than the mandibular plane angle change in the normodivergent group $(-2.15^{\circ} \text{ vs. } -0.5^{\circ})$.

Naturally, since the direction of mandibular growth does not alter appreciably with age and is proven to be an excellent indicator of facial type, ^{25, 49, 55} using mandibular plane angle as a parameter to categorize craniofacial growth direction is rational and practical. It has also been well established that steeply growing mandibles are associated with greater anterior face heights at both younger and older ages.¹⁷ In addition, others have found that there is a strong tendency to maintain the original facial type with age, as skeletal open-bite types are associated with an excessive lower anterior face height relative to the upper face height.^{6, 9, 58} Since mandibular plane angle and lower anterior face height are highly correlated, and both have been indicative of describing facial pattern, they were used in this study to divide the overall sample into hyperdivergent and normodivergent groups.

Although the number of subjects in each group in the present study is relatively small, this was largely due to the limited release of records from the AAOF Legacy Collection of the three growth studies (N=304). Other factors including inadequate or poor records lead to smaller sample size being used than anticipated. In addition, the criterion in the selection of the sample using two, not one, vertical measures had the disadvantage of limiting the number of persons to be included in the study. However, this was necessary to ensure a strong and fair comparison between groups, as using only one cephalometric variable to divide subjects across would limit the strength of the study. If more vertical

measures were utilized to more strongly distinguish the differences in facial types, the sample size in each group would have been dramatically smaller, yielding less predictive power of the results. Secondly, the size of the sample reported in this investigation compares favorably with other longitudinal studies.³⁹ As an example, the Bolton longitudinal cephalometric standards, derived from the Bolton study of 5,000 persons, were based on only sixteen individuals from each sex.⁹ On the contrary, this points to the difficulties encountered by most orthodontic researchers in obtaining and reporting on the cephalometric changes in dentofacial relationships in large numbers of persons between childhood and adulthood. ⁹ Lastly, because this is a pilot study, a significantly large sample was not required. Results of this pilot study will aid in deducing the appropriate effect size (statistical variability) in an attempt to predict an appropriate sample size and improve upon the study design prior to performance of a full-scale study.

The rationale for using the chronological ages of 10 and 16 was for many reasons. First, evidence indicates that the growth of the nasal bone is complete at approximately 10 years of age.⁷ Growth thereafter is of the nasal cartilage and soft tissues (which is the focus of the current study). Secondly, age 10 was selected as a reliable point in time when the pubertal growth spurt has not yet occurred, as adolescence only begins at age 10 or 11 in females. Thirdly, longitudinal data from studies of craniofacial growth indicate that a significant number of females have a 'juvenile acceleration' in jaw growth that occurs 1-2 years before the adolescent growth spurt. Fourthly, studies have found that long facial patterns are expressed earlier than those patients with short facial patterns^{23, 24, 51} and subjects with long vertical facial patterns experience their pubertal growth spurt earlier as

well.⁶¹ As such, in order to properly include those with potential juvenile vertical patterns, an age of 10 years was used. Establishing an average age of 10 years for the preadolescent sample ensured that the growth of the nasal bone was likely complete and the window of the 'juvenile acceleration' could be captured in the sample population. This tendency for a clinically useful acceleration in jaw growth to precede the adolescent spurt is a major reason for careful assessment of physiologic age in planning orthodontic treatment.⁷⁸ As such, the American Association of Orthodontists recommends that patients see an orthodontist at 7 years of age,⁹² and so the orthodontic community commonly evaluates children in this pre-adolescent stage of development. If treatment is delayed too long, the opportunity to utilize the growth spurt is missed. Generally, in the timing of orthodontic treatment, clinicians have a tendency to treat girls too late and boys too soon, forgetting the considerable disparity in the rate of physiologic maturation.⁷ Age 16 was chosen as it is generally accepted that the termination of active pubertal growth takes place in females at 14 years of age and increments in nose height, depth and inclination are essentially complete in girls by 16 years of age.^{10, 52, 66} In fact, research has shown that girls attain the adult size of the soft tissue integument as early as 14 years of age.61

The other important aspects that must be considered are the average values to which study samples are compared against. The introduction of the lateral cephalogram in the 1930s allowed longitudinal studies to be performed, and encouraged references and coordinate systems to be established.⁹³ These references have been proven to be instrumental when studying longitudinal changes in the face.⁹⁴ It has been well

documented that different ages and different ethnicities exhibit facial characteristics and growth patterns unique to their race or age, and these differences can have quite an effect on what is perceived as 'normal' or 'abnormal'. The same can be said when undertaking cephalometric study. In order to establish proper conclusions, either unique cephalometric normals for the population should be utilized and/or there must be homogeneity within the sample (e.g., the same race and age). Farkas et al.⁹⁵ conducted the broadest study in attempting to establish the main facial characteristics of 25 national groups compared to norms established previously for North American whites (NAW).⁹⁵ Nose heights and widths contrasted sharply; in relation to North American Caucasians, the nose was significantly wider in both Asian and Black ethnic groups. As such, this stresses the importance of using the most homogeneous sample possible when comparing sample data to cephalometric standards, as racial variations do exist.⁹⁵ This was ensured in this study by utilizing growth study samples of three geographically and racially similar populations (Burlington, Cleveland and Michigan). It should be noted that American ethnic 'purity' is, at best, a largely cultural phenomenon. Other researchers have explored the possibility of developing a limited number of normative cephalometric standards for males and/or females between 5 years of age and adulthood. ⁹⁶ Bishara et al. developed normative cephalometric standards that are more closely related to the patient's age and sex than a single standard used for all ages and for both sexes.⁹⁶ Cephalometrically, the orthodontist is therefore faced with the dilemma of having to choose between practicality and accuracy; that is, either using one standard for all ages and sexes or using a large number of standards, each of which is specific for age and sex. This study utilized both age-specific and sex-specific means of all three growth studies

for the mandibular plane angle and lower anterior face height when classifying subjects; this was another method to establish homogeneity when classifying.

This study also determined that utilizing a pre-adolescent nasal contour threshold of 0.75mm was graded as a fair-to-poor test in identifying subjects who would grow vertically. It would be ideal to have a reliable value that could serve as a threshold indicating clinical significance for nasal contour elevation. However, no study exists in the literature that has determined the threshold amount of nasal bridge elevation that would be clinically observable and significant. Moreau arbitrarily defined convex nasal contour to be clinically discernible if the dorsum of the nose was ≥ 1.5 mm above the linear plane from soft tissue nasion to pronasale.³⁹ However, to arbitrarily use this value because Moreau did would be erroneous, given the data that has been collected in this study. A study investigating what this clinically observable threshold value is would be an interesting follow-up study and could then be compared to the results of the present study. This study identified a value of 0.75mm that could serve as a cut-off to forecast future vertical growth. Unfortunately, we do not know if this measure can accurately be identified clinically. Whether or not this measure is clinically discernible at such a young age remains unanswered.

Furthermore, measurements of six additional growth-direction planes and angles were recorded longitudinally on all 73 subjects evaluated. This data was collected to better understand the potential significance of these indicators in contributing to the morphological characteristics of the adult face. Because these were not used to classify

the overall study sample into normodivergent and hyperdivergent groups, comparisons between the two groups (which were based on differences between lower anterior face height and mandibular plane angle) would be inappropriate. However, each variable was recorded for each subject as this data could be utilized in future studies to investigate the relationship between nasal contour morphology and each of these vertical variables. Other than this purpose, the values did not serve to answer either of the objectives in this study.

The objective of this study aimed to utilize a clinically observable criterion that may serve as an indicator of future 'poor growth'. Because the pattern of facial growth is established early in life and rarely changes significantly, it would be ideal for orthodontists to accurately forecast the growth pattern in pre-adolescent patients.⁷ Unfortunately, our current predictions are largely based on the pre-treatment morphologic characteristics rather than on a reliable predictor of future change.^{96, 97} As practitioners of orthodontics, we find that of our estimates of future changes in facial dimensions are no better than simply comparing individual patients to average values for prediction of growth direction. Now that a nasal convexity measure of 0.75mm has been identified as a threshold in this study, this provides valuable insight into the relationship between preadolescent nasal contour and future craniofacial growth. In addition, this should encourage other orthodontic researchers to look further into this relationship. Optimistically, future research could establish a clinically detectable nasal contour measurement that would reliably serve the orthodontist well in the absence of a lateral cephalogram when forecasting future growth. Although the results of this present study

indicate a wide range of variability in pre-adolescent nasal contour morphology regardless of facial type, a statistically significant difference was found between normodivergent and hyperdivergent growers. Additionally, using a threshold elevation (0.75mm) to predict future vertical growth cannot be used to reliably anticipate future vertical growth in all patients.

Limitations

Although the goal of the study design was to be as efficient, practical and robust as possible, there are limitations to this study that will be addressed.

First, the sample size was not ideal. However, this could not be determined *a priori* as no effect size existed between pre-adolescent nasal contour morphology and future craniofacial growth direction. Still, this remains a limitation as slightly less than ideal power was found in the study.

A second limitation was that the normodivergent and hyperdivergent groups were split by one standard deviation away from the mean. Dividing the groups by a single standard deviation allowed for an increase in subjects per group (which turned out to be necessary to get as close to a power of 0.8). Despite the results of this study indicate a statistically significant difference in pre-adolescent nasal contour morphology, splitting the groups based on two standard deviations from the mean may have produced an even larger statistically significant difference in pre-adolescent nasal contour morphology and changed the cut-off value of 0.75mm as a diagnostic indicator of future vertical growth. Further, the results may have indicated that pre-adolescent nasal contour is a good diagnostic test and not a fair-to-poor test as the results of this study found. This change in methodology would have more strongly distinguished between the normodivergent and hyperdivergent groups, though a much smaller sample in each group would have resulted with less overall power to the study.

Another limitation is that it is unknown if the threshold value of 0.75mm is clinically discernible in profile to the orthodontist. Although this measure is unlikely to be obvious when a patient presents for a clinical exam, no study has been done to establish a level of nasal contour that is clinically noticeable. Ideally, a future study should be done to quantitate how much elevated nasal soft tissue is required to be clinically detectable by the naked eye. This could then serve as a baseline for future studies investigating the relationship between nasal contour and craniofacial growth direction.

The over-arching goal of this study was to determine if pre-adolescent nasal contour could serve as a reliable predictor of craniofacial growth direction. In order for this criterion to serve as a predictor, it would need to be evaluated prior to adolescence. As such, age 10 was selected as the pre-adolescent age. Despite the evidence indicating that the nasal bone was complete by age 10,⁷ the results of this study indicate that nasal contour morphology is not foretelling at this age. Unfortunately, the benefit of using a later age (e.g., 13 years of age) to evaluate differences in nasal contour morphology would be counterproductive in a practical sense since the orthodontist's role is to anticipate growth direction changes prior to adolescence. Utilizing a later age and then being able to potentially conclude a larger statistical difference between groups would not be as beneficial to the orthodontist. It is still quite possible that nasal contour morphology at age 10 is a poor predictor for future craniofacial growth direction because it is too early an age for enough nasal ridge shape to develop.

Another potential limitation, although unlikely, is that of bias. Though pre-adolescent and post-adolescent radiographic measurements were done three weeks apart with no knowledge of the vertical measurements taken for each post-adolescent radiograph, having a separate investigator trace all the pre-adolescent nasal contours would have eliminated any slight possibility of bias.

Lastly, it is possible for soft tissue compression to occur at soft tissue nasion from the cephalostat when the lateral cephalograms were taken. Unfortunately, this could not be verified, as this was a retrospective study. However, any radiographs that were of poor quality were discarded and not included in the study.

Conclusions

This retrospective case-control pilot study examined nasal contour morphology in preadolescent females and its value as an indicator of future craniofacial growth direction. The following conclusions can be derived from this investigation:

1) A statistically significant relationship was found between pre-adolescent nasal contour morphology and craniofacial growth direction. However, extreme variability existed in pre-adolescent nasal contour morphology.

2) Subjects who grew in a hyperdivergent pattern through adolescence had a larger increase in nasal contour elevation than those who grew in a normodivergent pattern.

3) Using data from this study, a nasal contour elevation threshold that could serve as a predictor of future vertical craniofacial growth was identified (>0.75mm).

4) Using pre-adolescent nasal contour morphology as a diagnostic predictor for future craniofacial growth direction is not reliable and was determined to be a fair-to-poor diagnostic criterion.

Potential Future Studies

In order to further examine the relationship between nasal contour and vertical craniofacial growth direction, further studies could involve the following:

- Perform a study that aims to determine what threshold/level of nasal contour elevation is clinically detectable (judged by orthodontists). This information could be used in future studies as a reliable quantitative standard for future studies looking into clinical significance.
- Conduct a study with the same design but ensuring the appropriate number of subjects is in each group to achieve optimal power. Additionally, ensure the study sample represents the correct prevalence of vertical growth in the population (22%).
- 3. Complete a study that is able to analyze two ROC curves of pre-adolescent nasal contour vs. mandibular plane angle and lower anterior face height individually. This may yield an ROC curve(s) with area under the curve >0.8 when pre-adolescent nasal contour is analyzed against each of these variables alone (rather than together as in this study; area under the curve = 0.647)
- 4. Perform a retrospective longitudinal study with two distinct pre-adolescent groups divided by convex nasal contour. Determine if their post-adolescent craniofacial growth direction indicators are significantly different between the groups.
- 5. Utilize the methods of this study to investigate males for the presence of convex nasal morphology in vertical and non-vertical growers

- 6. Perform a retrospective study using longitudinal cephalometric records to identify at what age and stage of maturation did the convex nasal morphology first develop (i.e. when did dorsal hump elevation begin and accelerate?)
- 7. Undertake a longitudinal, prospective study that aims to evaluate if pre-adolescent nasal contour is in fact a reliable indicator of future vertical growth

Based on the limited research concerning the relationship between nasal morphology and craniofacial growth direction, new studies can be attempted to confirm a true relationship. The knowledge of such data could be very useful to orthodontic treatment planning in attaining an excellent, more predictable, stable result. Knowledge of this relationship could serve the clinician to better understand the behavior of the mandible during growth and anticipate potential challenges during orthodontic treatment.

Appendix 1

Definitions of Cephalometric Landmarks

Landmark (Abbreviation)	Definition
Anterior Nasal Spine (ANS)	The most anterior point on the maxilla at the level of the bony hard palate
Articulare (Ar)	The point of intersection of the inferior cranial base surface and the averaged posterior surfaces of the mandibular condyles
Basion (Ba)	The most inferior, posterior point on the anterior margin of foramen magnum
Contour of Nasal Profile (CNP)	The amount (in mm) of soft tissue above the plane connecting soft tissue nasion to pronasale. An indicator of nasal contour morphology
Gnathion (Gn)	The most anterior-inferior point on the contour of the bony chin symphysis
Gonion (Go)	The lowest most posterior point at the angle of the mandible
Lower incisor incisal edge	The incisal tip of the mandibular central incisor
Lower molar mesial cusp tip	The anterior cusp tip of the mandibular first molar
Lower premolar	Cusp tip of lower first bicuspid

Menton (Me)	The most inferior point on the mandibular symphysis
Nasion (Na)	The junction of the fronto-nasal suture at the most posterior point on the curve at the bridge of the nose
Posterior Nasal Spine (PNS)	The most posterior point on the maxilla at the level of the bony hard palate
Pronasale (Pn)	The most prominent point on the tip of the nose, in the midsagittal plane
Upper incisor incisal edge	The incisal tip of the maxillary central incisor
Upper molar mesial cusp tip	The anterior cusp tip of the maxillary first molar
Upper premolar	Cusp tip of upper first bicuspid
Sella (S)	The center of the pituitary fossa (sella turcica) of the sphenoid bone
Soft tissue Nasion (SNa)	The concave point in the tissue overlying the area of the frontonasal suture

Appendix II

Definitions of Cephalometric Planes, Angles and Statistical Terms

Planes (Abbreviation)	Definition
Lower anterior face height (LAFH)	Vertical distance from ANS to hard tissue menton. Often stated as a percentage of total face height
Mandibular Plane (MP)	A line joining menton and gonion
Nasal length	A line drawn from soft tissue nasion to pronasale
Occlusal Plane (OP)	A line of best fit through the mesio-buccal cusps of the upper and lower first molars, incisal edges of upper and lower incisors, and through cusp tips of upper and lower first premolars
Palatal Plane (PP)	A line joining anterior nasal spine and posterior nasal spine
Sella-Nasion line (SN)	A line joining sella and nasion. The anterior cranial base
Total anterior face height (TAFH)	Vertical distance from nasion to hard tissue menton
Angles (Abbreviation)	Definition
Basion to SN (Ba-SN)	The angle formed by the intersection of the Ba-S and S-N lines

Gonial Angle (Ar-Go-Me)	The angle formed by the intersection of the Ar-Go and Go-Me lines
Mandibular Plane Angle (MPA)	The angle formed by the intersection of the mandibular plane and anterior cranial base (sella-nasion line)
Mandibular Plane to Palatal Plane (MP-PP)	The angle formed by the intersection of the mandibular plane and palatal plane
SN to Occlusal Plane (SN-OP)	The angle formed by the intersection of the occlusal plane and the anterior cranial base (sella-nasion line)
SN to Palatal Plane (SN-PP)	The angle formed by the intersection of the palatal plane and the anterior cranial base (sella-nasion line)
Y- Axis (SGn-SN)	The angle formed by the intersection of the anterior cranial base (SN) and a line joining sella and gnathion
Statistical Term (Abbreviation)	Definition
Receiver operative characteristic curve (ROC curve)	Describes the accuracy of a test over a range of cut-off points

Appendix III

Diagrammatic representation of the planes and angles used in this study



Appendix IV

Growth-Related Changes from Pre-Adolescence to Post-Adolescence						
	Normodive Group	ergent		Hyperdiverge	nt Group	
Indicator	Pre-adol.	Post-adol.	Change	Pre-adol.	Post-adol.	Change
MPA (°)	33.75	31.6	-2.15	38.62	38.07	-0.5
LAFH (%)	57.81	55.61	-2.2	58	58.74	0.74
SN-PP (°)	5.59	6.47	-0.88	7.1	7.57	-0.47
SN-OP (°)	22.43	16.31	-6.12	22.43	21.23	-1.2
SGn-SN (°)	66.38	65.72	-0.66	68.74	69.6	0.86
Ar-Go-Me (°)	124.63	121.84	-2.79	127.28	126.69	-0.59
Ba-SN (°)	125.41	127.33	1.92	127.33	127.4	0.07
MP-PP (°)	28.16	27.8	0.36	31.47	30.5	-0.97

Data for Additional Indicators of Craniofacial Growth Direction

						Std.
Growth direction	classification	Ν	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Deviation
Normodivergent	MPA (°) at post-adolescence	34	28.30	33.90	31.6088	1.61271
	LAFH (%) at post-adolescence	34	53.70	56.90	55.6179	.84780
	Nasal contour (mm) at ~ age 16	34	40	1.10	.2676	.38196
	SN-Palatal Plane; SN-PP (~age 16)	34	.50	12.50	6.4765	2.86484
	MP-PP (°) at ~ age 16	34	16.00	30.60	25.1353	3.14381
	B-S-N (°) at ~ age 16	34	115.80	137.10	127.3324	4.39991
	Gonial angle (°) at ~ age 16	34	114.20	128.70	121.8412	3.64526
	SN-OP (°) at ~ age 16	34	8.70	24.70	16.3118	4.78196
	Y-axis (°) at ~ age 16	34	57.30	71.40	65.7265	2.91041
Hyperdivergent	MPA (°) at post-adolescence	39	34.00	46.10	38.1231	3.55035
	LAFH (%) at post-adolescence	39	56.70	61.30	58.7462	1.34181
	Nasal contour (mm) at ~ age 16	39	40	1.50	.7333	.48522
	SN-Palatal Plane; SN-PP (~age 16)	39	3.40	11.40	7.5718	2.14733
	MP-PP (°) at ~ age 16	39	23.50	37.80	30.5513	3.15494
	B-S-N (°) at ~ age 16	39	114.20	137.70	127.4282	5.28672
	Gonial angle (°) at ~ age 16	39	115.60	146.30	126.6974	5.92304
	SN-OP (°) at ~ age 16	39	8.90	37.70	21.2359	6.13358
	Y-axis (°) at ~ age 16	39	65.70	74.90	69.5564	2.17798

References

 Nanda, Ram S. (2000) The contributions of craniofacial growth to clinical orthodontics. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, 117(5): 553 -555

2. Bishara, S. E., & Jakobsen, J. R. (1998). Changes in overbite and face height from 5 to 45 years of age in normal subjects. *The Angle Orthodontist*, 68(3), 209-216.

3. Turchetta, B. J., Fishman, L. S., & Subtelny, J. D. (2007). Facial growth prediction: a comparison of methodologies. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, *132*(4), 439-449

4. Nanda, R. S., Meng, H., Kapila, S., & Goorhuis, J. (1990). Growth changes in the soft tissue facial profile. *The Angle orthodontist*, 60(3), 177-190.

5. Sadowsky, P. L. (1998). Craniofacial growth and the timing of treatment. *American journal of orthodontics and dentofacial orthopedics*, *113*(1), 19-23.

6. Bishara, S. E., Ortho, D., & Jakobsen, J. R. (1985). Longitudinal changes in three normal facial types. *American journal of orthodontics*, 88(6), 466-502.

7. Proffit, W. R., Fields Jr, H. W., & Sarver, D. M. (2006). *Contemporary Orthodontics*. Elsevier Health Sciences.

8. Formby, W. A., Nanda, R. S., & Currier, G. F. (1994). Longitudinal changes in the adult facial profile. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, *105*(5), 464-476.

9. Bishara, S. E., Peterson, L. C., & Bishara, E. C. (1984). Changes in facial dimensions and relationships between the ages of 5 and 25 years. *American journal of orthodontics*, *85*(3), 238-252.

10. Snodell, S. F., Nanda, R. S., & Currier, G. F. (1993). A longitudinal cephalometric study of transverse and vertical craniofacial growth. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, *104*(5), 471-483.

 Chvatal, B. A., Behrents, R. G., Ceen, R. F., & Buschang, P. H. (2005). Development and testing of multilevel models for longitudinal craniofacial growth prediction. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, 128(1), 45-56.

12. Copray JC. (1986). Growth of the nasal septal cartilage of the rat in vitro. *J Anat* 144:99-111.

13. Delatte M, Von den Hoff JW, van Rheden RE, et al. (2004). Primary and secondary cartilages of the neonatal rat: the femoral head and the mandibular condyle. *Eur J Oral Sci* 112:156-162.

14. Bergersen, E. O. (1966). The directions of facial growth from infancy to adulthood. *The Angle Orthodontist*, *36*(1), 18-43.

15. Hellman, M. (1935). The face in its developmental career. Dent. Cosmos, 77 685-699.

16. Popovich, F., & Thompson, G. W. (1977). Craniofacial templates for orthodontic case analysis. *American journal of orthodontics*, *71*(4), 406-420)

17. Downs, W. B. (1948). Variations in facial relationships: their significance in treatment and prognosis. *American journal of orthodontics*, *34*(10), 812-840.

18. Proffit, W. R., Phillips, C., & Dann, C. T. (1989). Who seeks surgical-orthodontic treatment?. *The International journal of adult orthodontics and orthognathic surgery*, *5*(3), 153-160.

19. Bailey, L. J., Haltiwanger, L. H., Blakey, G. H., & Proffit, W. R. (2000). Who seeks surgical-orthodontic treatment: a current review. *The International journal of adult orthodontics and orthognathic surgery*, *16*(4), 280-292.

20. Nielsen, I. L. (1991). Vertical malocclusions: etiology, development, diagnosis and some aspects of treatment. *The Angle orthodontist*, *61*(4), 247-260.

21. Isaacson, J. R., Isaacson, R. J., Speidel, T. M., & Worms, F. W. (1971). Extreme variation in vertical facial growth and associated variation in skeletal and dental relations. *The Angle Orthodontist*, *41*(3), 219-229.

22. Bansal AK, Sharma M, Kumar P, Nehra K, Kumar S (2015) Long Face Syndrome: A Literature Review. *J Dent Health Oral Disord Ther* 2(6): 00071. DOI: 10.15406/jdhodt.2015.02.00071

23. Nanda, S. K. (1988). Patterns of vertical growth in the face. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, 93(2), 103-116.

24. Nanda, S. K., & Rowe, T. K. (1989). Circumpubertal growth spurt related to vertical dysplasia. *The Angle Orthodontist*, *59*(2), 113-122.

25. Karlsen, A. T. (1997). Association between facial height development and mandibular growth rotation in low and high MP-SN angle faces: a longitudinal study. *The Angle orthodontist*, 67(2), 103-110.

26. Linder-Aronson, S. (1970). Adenoids. Their effect on mode of breathing and nasal airflow and their relationship to characteristics of the facial skeleton and the denition. A biometric, rhino-manometric and cephalometro-radiographic study on children with and without adenoids. *Acta oto-laryngologica*. *Supplementum*, 265, 1.

27. Linder-Aronson, S. (1974). Effects of adenoidectomy on dentition and nasopharynx. *American Journal of Orthodontics*, 65(1), 1-15.

28. Creckmore, T. D. (1967). Inhibition or Stimulation of vertical growth of the facial complex. *Angle Orthod*, *37*, 285-297.

29. Reyes, B. C., Baccetti, T., & Mc Namara Jr, J. A. (2006). An estimate of craniofacial growth in Class III malocclusion. *The Angle orthodontist*, *76*(4), 577-584.

30. Hägg, U., & Attström, K. (1992). Mandibular growth estimated by four cephalometric measurements. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, *102*(2), 146-152.

31. Björk, A. (1955). Facial growth in man, studied with the aid of metallic implants. *Acta odontologica scandinavica*, *13*(1), 9-34.

32. Björk, A. (1963). Variations in the Growth Pattern of the Human Mandible: Longitudinal.

33. Björk, A. (1966). Sutural growth of the upper face studied by the implant method. *Acta odontologica Scandinavica*, *24*(2), 109-127.

34. Bjork, A., & Skieller, V. (1972). Facial development and tooth eruption: an implant study at the age of puberty. *American journal of orthodontics*, *62*(4), 339-383.

35. Björk, A., & Skieller, V. (1983). Normal and abnormal growth of the mandible. A synthesis of longitudinal cephalometric implant studies over a period of 25 years. *The European Journal of Orthodontics*, *5*(1), 1-46.

36. Skieller, V., Björk, A., & Linde-Hansen, T. (1984). Prediction of mandibular growth rotation evaluated from a longitudinal implant sample. *American journal of orthodontics*, *86*(5), 359-370.

37. Mitani, H., Sato, K., & Sugawara, J. (1993). Growth of mandibular prognathism after pubertal growth peak. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, *104*(4), 330-336.

38. Singer, C. P., Mamandras, A. H., & Hunter, W. S. (1987). The depth of the mandibular antegonial notch as an indicator of mandibular growth potential. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, *91*(2), 117-124.

39. Moreau, RR. (1987). The dorsal nasal ridge as an indicator of mandibular growth direction (*Unpublished masters thesis*). University of Western Ontario. London, Ontario.

40. Schendel, S. A., Eisenfeld, J., Bell, W. H., Epker, B. N., & Mishelevich, D. J. (1976). The long face syndrome: vertical maxillary excess. *American journal of orthodontics*, 70(4), 398-408.

41. Hapak, F. M. (1964). Cephalometric appraisal of the open-bite case. *The Angle Orthodontist*, *34*(1), 65-72.

42. Subtelny, J. D., & Sakuda, M. (1964). Open-bite: diagnosis and treatment. *American journal of orthodontics*, *50*(5), 337-358.

43. Nahoum, H. I. (1971). Vertical proportions and the palatal plane in anterior open-bite. *American journal of orthodontics*, *59*(3), 273-282.

44. Nahoum, H. I. (1975). Anterior open-bite: a cephalometric analysis and suggested treatment procedures. *American journal of orthodontics*, 67(5), 513-521.

45. Epker, B. N., & Fish, L. C. (1977). Surgical-orthodontic correction of open-bite deformity. *American journal of orthodontics*, 71(3), 278-299.

46. Fish, L. C., Wolford, L. M., & Epker, B. N. (1978). Surgical-orthodontic correction of vertical maxillary excess. *American journal of orthodontics*, *73*(3), 241-257.

47. Trouten, J. C., Enlow, D. H., Rabine, M., Phelps, A. E., & Swedlow, D. (1983). Morphologic factors in open bite and deep bite. *The Angle Orthodontist*, *53*(3), 192-211.

48. Cangialosi T. (1984).Skeletal morphology features of anterior openbite. *American journal of orthodontics*, 85:28-36.

49. Fields, H. W., Proffit, W. R., Nixon, W. L., Phillips, C., & Stanek, E. D. (1984). Facial pattern differences in long-faced children and adults. *American journal of orthodontics*, 85(3), 217-223.

50. Siriwat, P. P., & Jarabak, J. R. (1985). Malocclusion and facial morphology is there a relationship? An epidemiologic study. *The Angle orthodontist*, *55*(2), 127-138.

51. Nanda, S. K. (1990). Growth patterns in subjects with long and short faces. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, 98(3), 247-258

52. Foley, T. F., & Mamandras, A. H. (1992). Facial growth in females 14 to 20 years of age. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, *101*(3), 248-254.

53. Weinstein, MC. Fineberg HV, Neuhesuer D. Neutra RR, McNeil BJ, editors. (1980). Clinical decision making. Philadelphia: Saunders .

54. Chung, C. H., & Mongiovi, V. D. (2003). Craniofacial growth in untreated skeletal Class I subjects with low, average, and high MP-SN angles: a longitudinal study. *American journal of orthodontics and dentofacial orthopedics*, *124*(6), 670-678 55. Schudy, F. F. (1964). Vertical growth versus anteroposterior growth as related to function and treatment. *The Angle Orthodontist*, *34*(2), 75-93.

56. Steiner, C. C. (1960). The use of cephalometrics as an aid to planning and assessing orthodontic treatment: report of a case. *American Journal of orthodontics*, *46*(10), 721-735.

57. Love, R. J., Murray, J. M., & Mamandras, A. H. (1990). Facial growth in males 16 to 20 years of age. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, 97(3), 200-206.

58. Van der Beek, M. C. J., Hoeksma, J. B., & Prahl-Andersen, B. (1991). Vertical facial growth: a longitudinal study from 7 to 14 years of age. *The European Journal of Orthodontics*, *13*(3), 202-208.

59. Ha, Y., Park, Y. S., & Lee, S. P. (2014). Do long-faced subjects really have a long anterior face? A longitudinal study. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, *145*(6), 799-806.

60. Baumrind, S., Korn, E. L., & West, E. E. (1984). Prediction of mandibular rotation: an empirical test of clinician performance. *American journal of orthodontics*, *86*(5), 371-385.

61. Blanchette, M. E., Nanda, R. S., Currier, G. F., Ghosh, J., & Nanda, S. K. (1996). A longitudinal cephalometric study of the soft tissue profile of short-and long face syndromes from 7 to 17 years. *American journal of orthodontics and dentofacial orthopedics*, *109*(2), 116-131.

62. Arshad, T., Shaikh, A., & Fida, M. (2013). Comparison of Nasal Profiles in Various Skeletal Patterns. *J Ayub Med Coll Abbottabad*, 25(1-2), 31-5.

63. Tweed CH (1944). Indications for extraction of teeth in orthodontic procedure, *American journal of orthodontics*. 30:405-23.

64. Nahoum, H. I., Horowitz, S. L., & Benedicto, E. A. (1972). Varieties of anterior open-bite. *American journal of orthodontics*, *61*(5), 486-492.

65. Sassouni, V. (1969). A classification of skeletal facial types. *American journal of orthodontics*, 55(2), 109-123.

66. Ferrario, V. F., Sforza, C., Poggio, C. E., & Schmitz, J. H. (1997). Three-dimensional study of growth and development of the nose. *The Cleft palate-craniofacial journal*, *34*(4), 309-317.

67. Buschang, P. H., De La Cruz, R., Viazis, A. D., & Demirjian, A. (1993). Longitudinal shape changes of the nasal dorsum. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, *104*(6), 539-543.

Prasad, M., Chaitanya, N., Reddy, K. P. K., Talapaneni, A. K., Myla, V. B., & Shetty,
S. K. (2014). Evaluation of nasal morphology in predicting vertical and sagittal maxillary skeletal discrepancies'. *European journal of dentistry*, 8(2), 197.

69. Gulsen, A., Okay, C., Aslan, B. I., Uner, O., & Yavuzer, R. (2006). The relationship between craniofacial structures and the nose in Anatolian Turkish adults: a cephalometric evaluation. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, *130*(2), 131-e15).

70. Subtelny, J. D. (1959). A longitudinal study of soft tissue facial structures and their profile characteristics, defined in relation to underlying skeletal structures. *American Journal of Orthodontics*, *45*(7), 481-507).

71. Posen, J. M. (1967). A longitudinal study of the growth of the nose. *American journal of orthodontics*, *53*(10), 746-756.

72. Patient file (2016). *Western University Graduate Orthodontics Clinic Patient Archives*. London, Ontario. Western University.

73. Chaconas, S. J. (1969). A statistical evaluation of nasal growth. *American journal of orthodontics*, *56*(4), 403-414.

74. Kothari Y. (1981). Size of the Nose in Different Skeletal and Dental Patterns.Eastman Dental Center, Rochester, New York.

75. Robison, J. M., Rinchuse, D. J., & Zullo, T. G. (1986). Relationship of skeletal pattern and nasal form. *American journal of orthodontics*, *89*(6), 499-506.

76. Genecov JS, Sinclair PM, Dechow PC (1990). Development of the nose and soft tissue profile. *Angle Orthodontist*.60: 191-8.

77. Buschang, P. H., & Gandini, L. G. (2002). Mandibular skeletal growth and modelling between 10 and 15 years of age. *The European Journal of Orthodontics*, 24(1), 69-79.

78. Anderson, D. L., Thompson, G. W., & Popovich, F. (1975). Interrelationships of dental maturity, skeletal maturity, height and weight from age 4 to 14 years. *Growth*, *39*(4), 453-462.

79. Mellion, Z. J., Behrents, R. G., & Johnston, L. E. (2013). The pattern of facial skeletal growth and its relationship to various common indexes of maturation. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, *143*(6), 845-854).

80. Enlow, D. H., & Hans, M. G. (Eds.). (1996). *Essentials of facial growth*. WB Saunders Company

Prahl-Andersen, B., Ligthelm-Bakker, A. S. W. M. R., Wattel, E., & Nanda, R. (1995). Adolescent growth changes in soft tissue profile. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, 107(5), 476-483.

82. Meng, H. P., Goorhuis, J., Kapila, S., & Nanda, R. S. (1988). Growth changes in the nasal profile from 7 to 18 years of age. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, 94(4), 317-326.

83. Baccetti, T., Franchi, L., & McNamara, J. A. (2005, September). The cervical vertebral maturation (CVM) method for the assessment of optimal treatment timing in dentofacial orthopedics. In *Seminars in Orthodontics* (Vol. 11, No. 3, pp. 119-129). WB Saunders

84. Wong, R. W., Alkhal, H. A., & Rabie, A. B. M. (2009). Use of cervical vertebral maturation to determine skeletal age. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, *136*(4), 484-e1

85. McNamara, J. A. (1984). A method of cephalometric evaluation. *American journal of orthodontics*, 86(6), 449-469.

86. Fletcher, R. H., Fletcher, S. W., & Wagner, E. H. (1988). Clinical epidemiology: the essentials. In *Clinical epidemiology: the essentials*. Williams and Wilkins.

87. Baumrind, S., & Curry, S. (2015). American Association of Orthodontists Foundation Craniofacial Growth Legacy Collection: Overview of a powerful tool for orthodontic research and teaching. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, *148*(2), 217-225). 88. Riolo, M. L. (1974). An atlas of craniofacial growth: cephalometric standards from the University School Growth Study, the University of Michigan. Center for Human Growth and Development, University of Michigan)

89. Raveli, D. B., Maia, S., Sampaio, L. P., Landázuri, D. R. G., & Raveli, T. B. (2012). Longitudinal study of mandibular behavior in Class I subjects with vertical and horizontal growth. *Dental Press Journal of Orthodontics*, *17*(6), 25e1-25e7

90. Broadbent Sr, B, Broadbent Jr, B. H., & Golden, W. H. (1975). Bolton standards of dentofacial development growth. *Mosby, St Louis*.

91. Brodie, A. G. (1940). Some Recent Observations on the Growth of the Mandible*. *The Angle Orthodontist*, *10*(2), 63-77.

92. American Association of Orthodontists pamphlet. 2012. Access on September 9, 2016. Website:

https://www.aaoinfo.org/system/files/media/documents/Right_Time_for_Ortho-MLMShl.pdf

93. Hwang, H. S., Lee, K. M., Uhm, G. S., Cho, J. H., & McNamara, J. A. (2013). Use of Reference Ear Plug to improve accuracy of lateral cephalograms generated from conebeam computed tomography scans. *The Korean Journal of Orthodontics*, *43*(2), 54-61.

94. Alves, P. V. M., Mazucheli, J., Vogel, C. J., & Bolognese, A. M. (2008). A protocol for cranial base reference in cephalometric studies. *Journal of Craniofacial Surgery*, *19*(1), 211-215.

95. Farkas, L. G., Katic, M. J., & Forrest, C. R. (2005). International anthropometric study of facial morphology in various ethnic groups/races. *Journal of Craniofacial Surgery*, *16*(4), 615-646.

96. Bishara, S. E., Jamison, J. E., Peterson, L. C., & DeKock, W. H. (1981). Longitudinal changes in standing height and mandibular parameters between the ages of 8 and 17 years. *American journal of orthodontics*, *80*(2), 115-135.

97. Jamison, J. E., Bishara, S. E., Peterson, L. C., DeKock, W. H., & Kremenak, C. R. (1982). Longitudinal changes in the maxilla and the maxillary-mandibular relationship between 8 and 17 years of age. *American journal of orthodontics*, 82(3), 217-230.

Curriculum Vitae

Name:	Christos Papadopoulos
Post-secondary Education and Degrees:	Western University London, Ontario, Canada 2014-2017 M.Cl.D
	Halifax, Nova Scotia, Canada 2009-2013 D.D.S.
	University of New Brunswick Saint John, New Brunswick, Canada 2005-2009, B.Sc (Hons)
Related Work Experience:	General Practice Residency in Pediatrics University of British Columbia, BC Children's Hospital Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada 2013-2014